

## SCHOOL OF HEALTH SCIENCE AND EDUCATION DEPARTMENT OF NUTRITION AND DIETETICS APPLIED NUTRITION AND DIETETICS CLINICAL NUTRITION

Effect of 8 weeks of aerobic training with or without aronia juice consumption on cardiovascular risk factors and physical self-description of young healthy

#### women

Master thesis

Kristina Dmitrović



Athens, 2017



## SCHOOL OF HEALTH SCIENCE AND EDUCATION DEPARTMENT OF NUTRITION AND DIETETICS APPLIED NUTRITION AND DIETETICS CLINICAL NUTRITION

**Examination Comittee:** 

Labros Sidossis

Professor, Department of Nutrition and Dietetics, Harokopio University, Greece

Maria Glibetic

Professor, Center of Research Excellence in Nutrition and Metabolism (CENM), Institute for Medical Research, Serbia

Meropi Kontogianni

Assistant Professor, Department of Nutrition and Dietetics, Harokopio University, Greece

#### H Kristina Dmitrović

δηλώνω υπεύθυνα ότι:

- Είμαι ο κάτοχος των πνευματικών δικαιωμάτων της πρωτότυπης αυτής εργασίας και από όσο γνωρίζω η εργασία μου δε συκοφαντεί πρόσωπα, ούτε προσβάλει τα πνευματικά δικαιώματα τρίτων.
- 2) Αποδέχομαι ότι η ΒΚΠ μπορεί, χωρίς να αλλάξει το περιεχόμενο της εργασίας μου, να τη διαθέσει σε ηλεκτρονική μορφή μέσα από τη ψηφιακή Βιβλιοθήκη της, να την αντιγράψει σε οποιοδήποτε μέσο ή/και σε οποιοδήποτε μορφότυπο καθώς και να κρατά περισσότερα από ένα αντίγραφα για λόγους συντήρησης και ασφάλειας.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

I would like to thank those who gave me the opportunity to deduct this study in two countries (Serbia and Greece) and to successfully bring together my professional, personal and academic fields of interest: Biology, Nutrition and Exercise into research. I feel the deepest gratitude for **Professor Labros Sidossis'** acceptance of my Thesis supervision, his constant support of my research ideas, creativity and extraordinary plans. His constructive criticism, advice and belief in my capabilities gave me the motivational push to complete this study inspite of all the time restrictions.

My warmest gratitude is reserved for **Professor Maria Glibetic** who accepted the cooperation proposal and warmely welcomed me to her team and her laboratory located in the Center for Excellence in Nutrition and Metabolic Research (CENM), Belgrade, Serbia. The completion of this study would not have been possible without Prof Glibetic and her team's selfless provision of all the necessary facilities, resources and perosnal efforts.

My special gratitude goes to two researchers who stood by me whenever I needed their advice and support and made me feel that I am not alone on this path. It was **Phd Vuk Stevanović**, Research Assistant at CENM, who supported me through participants' recruitment, anthropometry and morphology measurements, who inspired the atmosphere and organization of teamwork during the sampling procedures, and who was the first to proofread my text. **Phd Maria Maraki**, Research Associate at the Department of Nutrition and Dietetics, Harokopio University, to whom I owe for her continous support, comprehension and the best of her advice on the organization and methodology of data analysis, on providing guidelines, revision and proofreading of the final text. I thank her for teaching me to accept only the highest possible performance and precision from myself.

Last but not least, I thank: Phd Nevena Kardum, MSc Ana Jelenković and Bsc Filip Stojanović for their engagement with biochemical and hematological analyses; MSc Stevan Stevanović for his engagement with the psychological and Phd Ivana Šarac with the dietary assessment of the participants, respectively; MSc Marina Nikolić for her contribution in statistical analyses. I owe the highest gratitude to my family and my closest friends for their unlimited patience while making these ideas operational.

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT
LIST OF TABLES
LIST OF FIGURES
LIST OF CHARTS
ABBREVIATION LIST 10
<b>1. INTRODUCTION</b>
1.1. NON-COMMUNICABLE DISEASES RISK IN YOUNG ADULTS 12
1.2. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY HEALTH BENEFITS AND ADHERENCE THEORIES
1.2.1. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND CARDIOMETABOLIC AND PSYCHOSOCIAL BENEFITS13
1.2.2. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND BODY COMPOSITION
1.2.3. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND OXIDATIVE STRESS
1.2.4. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ADHERENCE – THEORIES AND DETERMINANTS
1.2.5. PHYSICAL SELF CONCEPT AND PHYSICAL SELF-DESCRIPTION QUESTIONNAIRE (PSDQ)
1.3. ARONIA MELANOCARPA (CHOKEBERRY) JUICE CONTENT AND HEALTH RELATED BENEFITS
1.3.1. CONTENT AND HISTORY OF USE
1.3.2. HEALTH BENEFITS OF ARONIA: three A ("AAA")
1.4. AIM AND HYPOTHESIS OF THE STUDY
2. MATERIALS AND METHODS
2.1 STUDY DESIGN

2.2. STUDY PARTICIPANTS	26
2.3. SAMPLING METHODS AND DATA ACQUISITION	27
2.3.1. ANTHROPOMETRIC, MORPHOLOGICAL AND BLOOD PRESS MEASUREMENTS	SURE 27
2.3.2. BLOOD SAMPLING, BIOCHEMICAL AND HEMATOLOG ANALYSES	ICAL 29
2.3.3. QUESTIONNAIRES ADSMINISTRATION	29
2.3.3.1. PSDQ QUESTIONNAIRES	29
2.3.3.2. DIETARY QUESTIONNAIRES	30
2.4. EXERCISE INTERVENTION	31
2.5. ARONIA JUICE SUPPLEMENTATION	31
2.6. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	32
3. RESULTS	34
3.1. ATTENDANCE AND DIETARY DATA	34
3.2. DEMOGRAPHIC, ANTHROPOMETRIC AND BLOOD PRESSURE I	)ATA 36
3.3. BODY COMPOSITION DATA	37
3.4. BIOCHEMICAL DATA	39
3.5. HEMATOLOGICAL DATA	41
3.6. PSDQ DATA	42
4. DISCUSSION	44
REFERENCES	58

#### ABSTRACT

**Background:** Evidence suggests that young women are prone to unhealthy eating habits, sedentarism, eating disorders and body image distortion, some being cardiovascular disease (CVD) risk factors and others impairing life quality.

**Aim:** To examine whether 8 weeks of aerobic dance (3 times a week for 60 min), alone or combined with daily ingestion of antioxidant-rich aronia juice is beneficial for CVD risk factors and physical self-concept (PSC) in young sedentary healthy women.

**Methods**: Randomized controlled intervention clinical trial was performed. Recruitment took place through advertisements on social networks and word of mouth. Exclusion criteria were: smoking, regular physical activity for more than 1,5 hour a week, medication or weight loss treatment, diagnosis of cardiovascular or metabolic disease, recent surgery, blood donation, pregnancy or lactation. Of 55 participants screened for eligibility, 43 healthy sedentary non-obese young women, aged 19-29 years, were finally included and randomly assigned to one of three 8-week treatments: 1) Body Combat aerobic training with daily aronia juice (100 ml) consumption (BCA group) 2) Body Combat aerobic training only (BC group) and 3) no treatment (control group (CON)). Thirty eight participants completed the study and included in the final analysis. Drop-out rate was 12% (n=5). Anthropometric, total and segmental body composition biompedance measurements and blood sampling were obtained after an overnight fast and 3-hour abstinence from water intake or recent training, both pre- and post-intervention. General demographic, dietary (food frequency questionnaire and 24 hrs recall) and physical self-description (PSDQ) questionnaires were handed out at the same occasions.

**Results**: Between and within the group analysis revealed no significant differences in the majority of the anthropometric, total or segmental body composition, biochemical or hematological variables examined. Only left leg fat percentage (LL-F%), visceral fat rating, lactate dehydrogenase, erythrocytes blood count (together with several hematological variables related to it) and averaged scores of PSDQ scales Health Condition, Endurance and Fatness differed significantly between the groups due to the intervention. Within the group analysis revealed that in BCA group all PSDQ scales improved significantly, while the BC group improved on 8 out of 11 examined scales and dimensions. Control group improved only in the General Physical Condition dimension. All groups significantly decreased body fat mass, fat percentage of lower limbs, hemoglobin, mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration and

increased fat free mass, total muscle mass, body water content, muscle mass of lower limbs and basic metabolic rate. Central body muscle mass improved significantly in both exercising groups but not in the control group.

**Conclusion:** Intervention improved visceral fat rating, LL-F% and several components of young women's PSC. Its potential to prevent CVD remains to be proven in further analyses with a closer monitoring of the dietary intake, menstrual cycle and training intensity.

Keywords: Body Combat, body composition, aronia, women, physical self-concept

### LIST OF TABLES

Table 1- Dietary pattern of participants across the groups based on three 24h recall
questionnairesp.35
Table 2- Demographic, anthropometric and blood pressure data of participants pre- (1st
visit) and post-intervention (2nd visit) p.36
Table 3- Participants' total and segmental body composition and metabolic estimations
data pre- (1st visit) and post-intervention (2nd visit)p.38
Table 4- Biochemical blood test results of participants after overnight fast pre- (1st visit)
and post-intervention (2nd visit) p.40
Table 5- Averaged scores of participants on PSDQ scales pre- (1st visit) and post-
intervention (2nd visit)p.43

## LIST OF FIGURES

Fig.1: Graphical representation of the study design	p.25
Fig.2: Diagram of participants flow and attendance during different study phases	p.34

### LIST OF CHARTS

Chart 1: Distribution of macronutrient intake of all participants expressed as perce	ntage of
total energy intake	p.35

## **ABBREVIATION LIST**

ACSM	American College of Sports Medicine
AHA	American Heart Association
ALT	Alanine transferase
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
AST	Aspartate transferase
BC	Body Combat training intervention group
BCA	Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption intervention
	group
BF%	Total body fat percentage
BFM	Total body fat mass
BM	Bone mass
BW%	Body water percentage
BWM	Body water mass
CB-F%	Central body fat percentage
CB-MM	Central body muscle mass
CENM	Center of Research Excellence in Nutrition and Metabolism
CHD	Coronary heart disease
CON	Control group of participants
CVD	Cardiovascular diseases
FC	Folded change
FFM	Fat-free mass
FM	Fat mass
Gluc	Fasting blood glucose
GP	General practitioner
GRA	Granulocytes
HbA1c	Glycosylated hemoglobin
НСТ	hematocrit
HDL-C	High density lipoprotein cholesterol
HGB	hemoglobin
HRmax	Maximum heart rate for age
LA-F%	Left arm fat percentage
LA-MM	Left arm muscle mass

LDH	Lactate dehydrogenase
LDL-C	Low density lipoprotein cholesterol
LE	Leukocytes
LL-F%	Left leg fat percentage
LL-MM	Left leg muscle mass
LYM	Lymphocytes
МСНС	Mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration
METs	Metabolic equivalents
MM	Muscle mass
MON	monocytes
NAFLD	Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease
NHANES	National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey
PA	Physical activity
PSC	Physical self-concept
PSDQ	Physical self-description questionnaire
PSPP	Physical self-perception profile instrument
Q	quartile
RA-F%	Right arm fat percentage
RA-MM	Right arm muscle mass
RBC	Erythrocytes (red blood cell) count
RDW	Red blood cells distribution width
RL-F%	Right leg fat percentage
RL-MM	Right leg muscle mass
SD	Standard deviation
TE	Total energy intake
ΤΝFα	Tumor necrosis factor alpha
T2DM	Type 2 diabetes mellitus
TC	Total blood cholesterol
TG	Fasting blood triglycerides
VO <sub>2max</sub>	Maximum oxygen consumption capacity
WHO	World Health Organization

#### **1. INTRODUCTION**

#### 1.1. NON-COMMUNICABLE DISEASE RISK IN YOUNG ADULTS

Non-communicable diseases are major cause of mortality and morbidity in developed and developing countries nowadays. In Serbia, Southeastern European country in transition, non-communicable diseases account for two thirds of all deaths. Out of these, 53% of deaths are caused by cardiovascular impairments, followed by various cancers (1). Data from National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (NHANES) 2003-2006 in United States (2) reveal the presence of metabolic syndrome (defined as a constellation of several risk factors: abdominal obesity, dyslipidemia, hyperglycemia, and high blood pressure) in 20% of young males and 16% of young females, pointing to an increased risk for its development over time.

Since the origin of non-communicable diseases is multifactorial, with age, gender and genetics being non-modifiable risk factors, and lifestyle factors such as smoking, physical activity, nutrition, body weight and body fat being modifiable risk factors, a lot can be done with proper and timely interventions. This could possibly slow down or even reverse the negative trend, revealed by the data from local and international epidemiological and clinical studies which show that the majority of young adults does not comply with the official Guidelines for healthy eating and physical activity (3-5).

Young adults in Serbia, especially those on University level spend on average 6 hours a day sedentarily (6) and most of them, especially females do not engage in regular physical activity, therefore failing to fulfill the minimum recommendations (3-5, 7), of at least 150 min of moderate or 60-75 min of vigorous physical activity weekly. Neither their nutrition patterns comply with the World Health Organization (WHO) recommendations for sufficient intake of fruit, vegetables and carbohydrates. This is not surprising, having in mind that only every second inhabitant of Serbia walks 30 minutes a day (45,8% of women vs. 54,9% men, according to the 2014 annual report of Institute of Public Health of Serbia (6)). These findings are consistent with the data for the U.S. population in 2005, reported by the American Colleague of Sports Medicine (ACSM) and American Heart Association (AHA) in 2007 (7), where only 50,7% of men and 47,9% of women meet the recommended levels of physical activity. Moreover, local data suggest that only every second Serbian woman consumes fruit every day. Only 5,3% of Serbian women engage in organized recreational physical activities for at least 90 minutes a week (6).

Notably, Serbian Public Health Survey 2006 showed that the greatest increase in obesity is observed at the age 18–29 years during the transition from adolescence to adulthood and therefore a group of Serbian authors (8) decided to conduct a cross-sectional study which showed that being overweight and having irregular macronutrient composition of diet, with higher fat intake and lower fruit intake is more often in young adults living alone and preparing their meals on their own or eating in college cantina, than in those eating at parental home. In addition, fruit intake was found to be inversely related to the body fat %. The latter had mean value of 27% and slightly exceeded the average for that age (9). Another group of Serbian authors (10), analyzed obesity prevalence in student population of Novi Sad in 2012 and classified 21% of their sample as overweight.

It should also be noted, that transition from high school to university or working environment is followed (at least in Serbia) by the exclusion of compulsory hours of physical education, increased workload and duties, more time spent in sedentary activities and lack of free time for leisure physical activities. Thus, young adulthood may be a challenging period for body weight, body composition and food choices (8), leading at the same time to a higher risk of distorted body image and general impairment of physical activity, insufficient ingestion of fruit, development of obesity and increased body fat could thus predispose young women for the cardiovascular disease onset in adulthood (12) or impair their current body image (13-15).

# **1.2. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY HEALTH BENEFITS AND ADHERENCE THEORIES**

## 1.2.1. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND CARDIOMETABOLIC AND PSYCHOSOCIAL BENEFITS

There is a compelling body of evidence suggesting beneficial effects of regular physical activity on the overall health and well-being (4, 5). ACSM, 2014 (4) reports of strong or moderate-strength evidence for dose- response relationship between physical activity and: all-cause mortality, cardiovascular health (coronary vascular disease (CVD) or coronary artery disease (CAD), hypertension, stroke), metabolic health (type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), metabolic syndrome), energy balance, weight loss, weight maintenance, abdominal obesity,

muscle and bone health (osteoporosis), functional health, breast and colon cancers as well as mental health (depression and distress) along with improvement of cognitive function.

Regarding cardiovascular disease risk factors, literature suggest: reducing systolic blood pressure (SBP), diastolic blood pressure (DBP), increasing serum levels of high density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), decreasing serum triglycerides (TG), reducing body fat percentage (BF %), intra-abdominal fat, improving glucose tolerance, reducing platelet activation and aggregation as crucial for decreasing mortality, morbidity and lower incidence rates for CVD, CAD, stroke, T2DM and metabolic syndrome (4, 5, 16).

A meta-analysis (17) which included randomized controlled trials from the period of 1995-2003– with aerobic exercise (with average intensity of 69% VO<sub>2max</sub>) lasting for at least 8 weeks and with the main outcome being impact on blood lipids and lipoproteins in women ( $\geq$  18 years old, BMI=25,5 kg/m<sup>2</sup>) also found significant reduction in total cholesterol (TC) by 2%, low density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) by 3%, TG by 5%, whereas HDL-C increased by 3%. Secondary outcome was statistically significant decrease in both body weight and BMI by approximately 2%, whereas body fat reduction was approximately 4%.

Evidence also exists for potential increase in antioxidant capacity or reduced inflammation when performing exercise regularly. In particular, a group of authors (18) found reduction in systemic oxidative stress after 4 months of aerobic exercise, but only in young women within the highest quartile of baseline levels of F2 isoprostanes, as indicators of lipid peroxidation. Reduced inflammation was also documented in several other studies (16, 19, 20).

Eventually, recently published reports by the ACSM and the British Association for Sports and Exercise Science (4, 5), as well as reports published in preceding decades (21-23) point out beneficial effects of exercise on mental health. While the former underline decrease in anxiety and depression (21-23) together with increase in feeling of well-being, the latter additionally suggest improvement in self-esteem (21-23), physical self-satisfaction and body image, sleep quality (21), reduction of aggression and youth delinquency (23), better adherence to alcohol abstinence (22), improved tolerance and stress coping (21), as well as reduction in coronary prone (Type A) behavior (22). This further implies that exercise may diminish cardiovascular risk (21, 22) not only via physiological but also via psychological risk factor improvement. The aforementioned psychosocial benefits of regular exercise may lead to ultimate goals of each individual: longevity, overall satisfaction and greater life quality. In addition to the above mentioned reviews, metanalysis, reports, intervention studies and population based recommendations which all focus on the regularly performed exercise, there are review (24) and intervention studies (25-27) that documented the beneficial effects even when one bout of exercise is applied. The latter is capable of lowering the blood pressure, thus causing a "post-exercise hypotension"(PEH), which can persist for up to 16h (24). Evidence was also presented that a single exercise session causes improvement in lipid and lipoprotein profiles, namely, acute increase in HDL-C and acute decrease in TG. As for TG, this transient decrease can persist for up to 48-72h following the exercise session. Nevertheless, the acute effect of exercise on TG and HDL-C appears to depend on overall energy expenditure (24-27). Evidence suggests that exercise affects TG kinetics in women in a manner different than in men and that it cannot be reproduced by an equivalent diet-induced energy deficit. Moreover, authors speculate that an acute improvement in insulin sensitivity and glucose homeostasis may depend on exercise intensity and is elicited with the exercise nearing 70% of VO<sub>2max</sub> (24).

#### **1.2.2. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND BODY COMPOSITION**

In addition to increased aerobic capacity (measured as  $VO_{2peak}$ ) and increased energy expenditure, many of the functional body benefits of physical activity (PA) are expressed through more favorable body composition (16) of regularly active individuals. Increase in the proportion of muscle mass (being metabolically more active than fat) associated with regular exercise is not of surprise, since physical activity triggers the increase of GLUT4 glucose transporter expression and its translocation to outer membrane layer of muscle cells (24) which together with improved insulin sensitivity could enhance "anabolic reactions" through facilitated influx of nutrients necessary for the building of the muscle mass. In the same time, while fat depots supply the body with the necessary energy during prolonged exercise, their extent may become smaller over time.

Cross-sectional studies (28, 29) in a large sample of adults aged 18 to 98 years, found that physically active individuals were more likely to have low body fat mass index (BFMI) and less likely to have high BFMI than their sedentary counterparts. Also, they were less likely to have abnormal (low or very high) fat-free mass index (FFMI). Another cross-sectional study (30) which specifically focused on young females (as we do) found statistically significantly lower

BF% in the regularly exercising group  $(18\pm1,6\% \text{ vs. } 23\pm4,0\%)$  than in their sedentary counterparts (mean ages of 18 and 19 years, respectively).

When previously found (28, 29) association of body composition with activity level was followed up longitudinally (31) conclusion was met that physically active individuals were less likely to gain body fat (BF) when gaining weight and more likely to lose BF when losing weight (at least at 1 year of follow-up). This positive inverse correlation between physical activity (PA) and BF content remains significant after 1 year, but not after 3 years of follow-up.

#### **1.2.3. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY AND OXIDATIVE STRESS**

When addressing potential risks of PA in young adults, the ACSM 2014 (4) only mentioned sudden cardiac events and injuries. However, since the incidence of sudden cardiac arrest is regarded low in young adults, being caused in most cases by inherited disorders, physical exercise is generally regarded safe for healthy young individuals. In spite of all the benefit of exercise, chronic exercise represents also a form of oxidative stress. Namely, increased metabolic rate, 10- to 20-fold increased oxygen uptake and its consumption by muscle fibers as well as increased temperature and decreased pH during exercise could altogether favor the production of free radicals. It is speculated that in high intensity, strenuous, prolonged physical activity the production of reactive oxygen species (ROS) could exceed body's endogenous antioxidant capacity (32). At the same time, mitochondrial ROS production in the muscle during exercise is programmed and required for the main signaling pathways for muscle adaptation to exercise, as reported in a review published in 2015 (33). Authors of this report point out the potential increase in antioxidant capacity by regular non-exhaustive exercising. In line with this, the previously mentioned study (18) discovered a reduction in systemic oxidative stress after 4 months of aerobic exercise in young women with baseline elevated levels of F2 isoprostanes. However, when it comes to increase in intensity or training volume, additional antioxidant ingestion is to be considered and that is the reason why we decided to combine aronia juice rich in antioxidants with an increase in training volume in our previously sedentary sample.

#### **1.2.4. PHYSICAL ACTIVITY ADHERENCE – THEORIES AND DETERMINANTS**

Evidence suggests that, although the health-related benefits of physical activity may be widely known, the compliance and adherence to physical activity is still low (6, 7). The ACSM (4) reports that even 50% of those individuals enrolled in physical activity programs will drop out during first six months. Epidemiological studies and studies exploring attitudes toward exercise showed that young adult females engage less in physical activity, have less positive attitudes toward physical activity and develop negative body image more often than males (11). Negative body image can be a barrier to participation in physical activity, eventually leading females to experience less joy and health and psychosocial benefits of physical activity than males.

Therefore, physical activity programs, especially those designed for females should include as many reinforcers of adherence and participation as possible. Based on various psychological theories [such as Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB) by Ajzen, I (34-37), Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) by Bandura, A.(38-40), Self-Determination Theory (SDT)(41), Trans Theoretical Model (TTM), Health Belief Model (HBM) (42)] which all examine the relationship between individuals determination (motivation) to exercise and objectively measured participation and adherence, ACSM 2014(4) concludes that special attention should be paid not only to attitudes. perceived benefits, barriers and relapse prevention but as well to the following determinants: self-efficacy (confidence that one is able to accomplish the task and develop competence and mastery), autonomy (e.g. choice of intensity), intrinsic motivation (joy, pleasure, fun), extrinsic motivation (e.g. exercising for one's attractiveness to be seen by others), reinforcement (acknowledgement, appraisal), group/exercise leaders (modeling, support and caring), social support (meaningful interactions with others within the frame of friend group exercising together where cohesion is enhanced by the sense of common goals, distinctiveness of group, exhibited by T-shirt uniforms for exercisers, outdoor events or organization of closed type parties for the exercise group) and **avoidance of boredom** (by offering challenge).

According to the studies conducted by Ekkekakis, P (43) special attention should be paid to affective reactions to exercise. Generally, lower and moderate intensity is associated with **positive affect** (44-48) during exercise and especially in beginners, but high intensity exercise or high intensity interval exercise may be associated with positive affect after the training is completed, giving a sense of accomplishment to (experienced) exercisers (49, 50). Authors speculate that high intensity interval aerobic training may give a rise to an overall positive affect, together with spending a lot of energy (51). Namely, high intensity bouts give the participants the feeling of "a job well done", while low intensity intervals give them opportunity to recover for another high intensity interval.

Moreover, authors who examined the most and the least preferred context of engaging in aerobic physical activity, claim that female university students would rather choose exercising with others (group activity) than for exercising alone(52).

Having in mind these positive determinants, for our intervention we opted for a modern commercial aerobic dance program Body Combat, Les Mills company, New Zealand (53), which is performed in group, along with modern energetic music in order to increase feelings of pleasure and joy. Choreography consists of simple movements originating from martial arts, that may boost the sense of self-efficacy and competence more than choreography with regular non-martial arts movements (54), while the participants are constantly being verbally encouraged by the instructor to think of themselves as "modern strong tribe (group) of warriors who stay with the fight". Choreography is changed every three months in order to avoid boredom. The instructor and music beat suggest the pace and intensity, but it is finally the matter of participants' choice, since easier options are constantly shown.

In order to address affect, we aimed to classify intensity of Body Combat, so we implemented equations<sup>1</sup> which relate percentage of maximum heart rate at which exercise is performed (%HR<sub>max</sub>), average energy expenditure and age of participants to the certain amount of metabolic equivalents (METs) (4). (For Body Combat in particular, the former two were determined in a study performed in 2007 (55)). Result of the equation classifies Body Combat as vigorous or moderate-to-high-intensity aerobic dance class for the average age of our study participants. Although Body Combat cannot be classified as typical high interval intermittent training (HIIT), it is indeed interval training with regular exchange of moderate and high intensity bouts, similarly as for continuous moderate intensity aerobic trainings and HIIT, which could raise the positive affect as well (51). Moreover, it is performed to music, which distracts attention from fatigue and thus reinforces positive affect (49).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> MET is the rate of EE while sitting at rest. By convention, 1 MET is equal to an oxygen uptake of 3,5 mL x kg<sup>-1</sup> x min<sup>-1</sup>); Equation that relates caloric expenditure to METs of certain activity: kcal x min<sup>-1</sup>=[(METs x 3,5 mL x kg<sup>-1</sup> x min<sup>-1</sup> x body weight (kg))  $\div$ 1000) x 5], as defined by 4. American College for Sports Medicine (ACSM). ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription. 9th ed. Baltimore: Wolters Kluwer Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2014.pg. 176

### 1.2.5. PHYSICAL SELF-CONCEPT AND PHYSICAL SELF-DESCRIPTION QUESTIONNAIRE (PSDQ)

Physical self-concept (PSC) is a multidimensional construct which reflects one's perception of its own self in physical appearance and health, physical components such as strength, endurance and sports competence. PSC association with exercise behavior, physical fitness, promotion of individual well-being is documented cross-culturally in numerous studies (56-60) and consensus exists among researches about the relevance of PSC for the development of an active and healthy lifestyle.

For the measurement of PSC, Marsh HW, Richards GE, Johnson S, Roche L and Tremayne P developed and published in 1994 (61) their Physical Self-Description Questionnaire (PSDQ) which assesses 9 specific scales of: Health, Strength, Endurance, Body Fat, Physical Activity, Sports Competence, Coordination, Appearance and Flexibility, and 2 general dimensions: General Physical Self-Concept and Self-Esteem. They documented its internal robustness and reliability as well as its consistency with the previously invented and widely used instruments (such as physical self-perception profile (PSPP) or its shorter version). PSDQ reliability and both internal and external consistency are validated in numerous studies conducted in different nationalities, age populations and languages (56-58, 60, 62).

In our study we wanted to explore whether the kind of exercise we chose may cause positive changes in previously mentioned determinants of positive exercise behavior (self-efficacy, attitudes etc.) as well as in certain indices of body image of females. We wanted to assess as many determinants as possible so we needed a locally validated and translated psychometric instrument capable of multi-trait measurement both pre and post-intervention. The choice was made for the Serbian version of Marsh's Physical Self-Description Questionnaire (61) recently (2014) validated in Serbian population of adolescents (60).

## **1.3. ARONIA MELANOCARPA (CHOKEBERRY) JUICE CONTENT AND HEALTH RELATED BENEFITS**

#### **1.3.1. CONTENT AND HISTORY OF USE**

Although beneficial effects of regular physical activity and balanced diet with plenty of vegetables and fruit are wide-known, individuals still fail to comply with the recommendations. Moreover, medicines for the treatment of cardiometabolic risk factors are often accompanied by side-effects. Thus, science is turning to exploring the potential therapeutic effects of natural plant products.

Chokeberry (Aronia *melanocarpa*) and its juice, berries and lyophilized tablets, are among these plant products with promising health-promoting effects. Research on them has started quite recently, with the first laboratory reports of their potential useful effects being published in the mid 1990s (63, 64). Aronia is a shrub, native to North America, whose fruit is often used in Russian traditional medicine to attenuate atherosclerosis and hypertension. Nowadays, it has become very popular for its potent antioxidant properties and therefore it is often cultivated in countries of East and South-East Europe, like Poland and Serbia. Fruits of aronia are dark blue berries rich in vitamin C, E, K, Mg and fiber but their main health related advantage lies in their high polyphenol, anthocyanin content, which is regarded highest of the other berries (65, 66). The latter study showed that in comparison with blueberries, cranberries and lingonberries, chokeberries also exhibited the greatest ORAC (Oxygen Radical Absorbance Capacity) value. Polyphenols found in aronia are mostly proanthocyanidins and anthocyanins, followed by smaller quantities of flavonoids, quercetin, coumaric, cafeic and chlorgenic acid. Its high polyphenol content renders aronia protective against free radicals and beneficial for diseases caused (or worsened) by oxidative stress while cardiovascular and metabolic disorders are being just one of these (63, 67)

#### 1.3.2. HEALTH BENEFITS OF ARONIA: three A ("AAA")

Mechanisms by which aronia protects and improves health can be summarized by three A letters, "AAA", standing for: Antioxidant, Antibacterial (67) and Anti-inflammatory. A review (63) of human clinical studies published up to 2009 indicates the following beneficial effects after acute (2-24 hours) or prolonged use (4-8 weeks or 12 weeks) of aronia products:

- Normalization of oxidized LDL (oLDL) in patients with increased levels
- Improvement in fasting blood glucose, HbA1c, TC, lipids, blood pressure
- Higher counts of CD4 and CD8 T lymphocytes
- Beneficial change in platelet aggregation and all blood lipids except for HDL-C
- Increase in superoxide dismutase (SOD) and gluthathione peroxidase (GP) activity
- Increase in antioxidant capacity and inhibition of lipid peroxidation
- Improvement in endothelial function and lipid metabolism

Summarizing the key cardio protective characteristics of aronia in recent clinical trials and laboratory studies up to 2016, Polish authors (68), also referred to its antioxidant, anti-inflammatory, anti-hyperlipidemic, vasorelaxant/hypotensive, antiplatelet/antithrombotic properties and their regenerative effect on endothelial progenitor cells.

A group of Serbian authors(69) found hypotensive and lipid lowering effects (significantly reduced TG level and reducing effect on TC and LDL-C) after 4-week administration of aronia juice in hypertensive but not pharmacologically treated subjects. The other trial with healthy women consuming aronia juice for 12 weeks (70) found fine modulation of pro-oxidant/ antioxidant balance, as well as a reduction in thiobarbituric acid reactive substances (TBARS) (the latter are habitually used as biomarkers of oxidative stress). The same year, evidence was provided for a significant decrease of systolic blood pressure, BMI and waist circumference, as well as a decrease in ratio between n-6 and n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids in the membranes of erythrocytes of postmenopausal women with abdominal obesity who consumed glucomannenriched aronia juice for 4 weeks (71).

Moreover, Boncheva, M and Turnovska, T in 2014 (72) showed that 2 months of aronia juice daily supplementation in overweight subjects with an increased waist circumference significantly changed blood levels of resistin, leptin anad adiponectin compared to their baseline value. Another study (73) showed that aronia may exhibit a thermo regulative effect by increasing plasma noradrenalin concentrations and inducing elevation in body surface temperature as well as attenuated feeling of cold in all four limbs and hips of healthy women with cold constitution.

Reviews on various laboratory ex vivo studies with human cells or experimental studies on rats or mice models report of aronia glucose and insulin regulating effect (67, 74, 75), lipid-lowering, antihyperlipidemic effects (76, 77), obesity and weight gain suppression (78), normalization of obesity-related disorders of neutrophils (79), anxiolytic and antidepressant effect (80-82), anti-inflammatory effect in eye (83), hepatoprotective effect with attenuation of de novo lipogenesis in mice model with non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) (84) as well as possible inhibitory effect on proliferation of liver cancer cells.

It seems that the mechanism by which aronia exhibits its favorable metabolic effects depends on its high content in proanthocyanidins which exert inhibitory effect on digestive enzymes, such as lipase (85), amylase (86),  $\alpha$ -glucosidase or enzymes that cleave incretins such as dipeptyl peptidase IV (DPP IV) (75, 87). Some authors report on proanthocyanidins antiobesity effects (86) and claim their activating effect on sympathetic nervous system innervation of brown adipose tissue followed by activation of uncoupling proteins (UCP1, UCP2, UCP3). Aronia potential for gene expression regulation (genes for PPAR $\gamma$ , GLUT1, GLUT4, FABP, FAS,LPL, IL1 $\beta$ , IL6 and TNF $\alpha$ ) and modulating effect in insulin, adipogenic and inflammatory signaling pathways was also documented in rat models (75).

Moreover, according to a recent review of scientific literature (67) evidence is accumulated for the protective role of aronia against the toxic effects of various xenobiotics: pesticides (paraquat), fertilizers (nitrates), food preservatives(nitrosamines), tobacco smoke, heavy metals (for lead and cadmium trials were performed by the authors of the review) and against various medicines side effects, such as those used in chemotherapy (88), schizophrenia, antibiotics, paracetamol etc.

At the same time, aronia seems to confer a beneficial impact in the field of exercise and aesthetics as well. A Serbian group of authors led by Šavikin K, 2014 found improvement in cellulite morphology and reduction of edema in women who consumed aronia juice for 90 days (89). In order to address the augmenting effect of excessive strenuous training on production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which could possibly exceed organism's antioxidant capacity, Polish authors (90) designed a study which showed that 1 month of 150 ml daily aronia juice supplementation was sufficient to increase antioxidant activity and limit the exercise induced oxidative damage to red blood cell membranes in elite male rowers. Other Polsih study (91) found that ingestion of 150 ml of chokeberry juice daily for 8 weeks caused significantly lower

post-exercise levels of inflammatory tumor necrosis factor  $\alpha$  (TNF $\alpha$ ), increased iron and improved TAC (total antioxidative capacity) in the supplemented group of elite male rowers compared to their non-supplemented counterparts.

Controversially, another Serbian group of authors in 2016 (92) showed that 4 weeks of aronia supplementation in young male and female handball players did not confer a significant increase in polyunsaturated fatty acids as expected by antioxidative protective properties of aronia. A significant decrease was seen in serum TG and lipid peroxidation markers only in male but not in female players who consumed aronia, indicating the possibility of gender-related differences in aronia effect on regularly exercising individuals. Therefore, one of the aims of our study is to further elucidate its effects on recreationally active women, who were previously sedentary.

#### 1.4. AIM AND HYPOTHESIS OF THE STUDY

Elaborating on the evidence mentioned in previous sections we realized following:

- The conducted literature search shows a lack of human clinical studies on aronia effects in healthy non-elite exercising women, especially regarding their body composition and psychological outcomes.
- Young adulthood is characterized by substantial lack of participation and continuation in physical activity, sufficient fruit and vegetable ingestion and time for building on healthy habits being possibly detrimental for CVD risk in older adulthood.
- Possible psychological barriers related to physical activity may prevent participation in it and oxidative stress may occur when increasing exercise intensity.

Therefore we designed a relatively short, not time demanding and pleasant exercise intervention for young healthy women. In order to address the issue of insufficient fruit intake and oxidative stress, we additionally included aronia juice supplementation. We opted for intervention which does not require any change in dietary pattern or culinary skill mastery, but demands 8-week participation in modern aerobic dance group exercise classes for 180 minutes per week and daily ingestion of the juice.

**Aim of the study**: To examine the effects of relatively short intervention consisting of 8 weeks of aerobic dance exercise with or without supplementation with polyphenol-rich aronia juice on body composition, metabolic health and physical self-description outcome in young healthy sedentary women.

**Null- Hypothesis (Ho)**: The observed anthropometric parameters, body composition, biochemical, hematological parameters and score on physical self-description questionnaire will remain unchanged after the intervention.

Alternative Hypothesis (H1): Intervention will significantly change some of the parameters observed:

**Primarily:** body composition and segmental body composition- represented by positive effects on body fat%, fat-free mass, anthropometric indices such as blood pressure and circumferences, blood lipids such as HDL and triglycerides, as well as general PSDQ score and specific score for the PSDQ Body Fat scale.

**Secondary:** Aronia juice ingestion will additionally augment the effect of improvements accomplished by the exercise intervention.

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1. STUDY DESIGN

Study was designed as a controlled randomized clinical trial with two intervention groups and one control group. Graphic representation of the study design is available in Figure 1.



Figure 1- Graphic representation of the study design FFQ –Food Frequency Questionnaire; PSDQ- Physical Self-Description Questionnaire

Two sampling occasions were separated by 8 weeks of intervention and defined as follows: 1) the initial, 1-3 days before the beginning of the intervention, in order to obtain baseline data and 2) the final, at least 36 hours after the last exercise session and juice ingestion, in order to isolate as many chronic, not acute effects of intervention as possible. On both occasions, participants arrived at the laboratory in the morning between 8-10.30 a.m., after an overnight fast and at least 3 hours of abstinence from water (or other beverage) intake and 36 hours of abstinence from physical activity.

Treatments applied on two intervention groups lasted for 8 weeks and consisted of Body Combat aerobic exercise 3 times a week for 60 minutes together with daily ingestion of 100 ml of aronia juice after the main meal (BCA group) or 8 weeks of Body Combat exercise alone (BC group). Participants in the control group were instructed not to change their physical activity levels, dietary habits and supplementation<sup>2</sup>. Both intervention groups were also instructed not to change their dietary habits and supplementation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The supplementation was not forbidden as long as it did not contain any additional doses of strong antioxidants (such as aronia, astaxanthin, other carotenoids etc.) and remained unchanged from the period preceding the intervention until the completion of the protocol.

The study was designed with respect to the Declaration of Helsinki and approved by the Institutional Ethics Committee of the Medical Clinical Center in Zemun (Belgrade, Serbia). All participants were provided with an informational brochure about the study protocol prior to the signing of Informed consent. For the purpose of safe inclusion in exercise intervention the participants were also asked to fill in Physical Activity Readiness Questionnaire (PAR-Q).

#### 2.2. STUDY PARTICIPANTS

Participants were recruited through the advertisements on social networks and through word of mouth and personal contacts of researchers. Most of the participants, however, came through the advertisements on social networks attracted by the opportunity for free recreational exercise. The size of the study sample was determined by G power calculator and by reviewing the existing literature on similar intervention and sample type (young healthy females). Minimum sample size per group was defined as 11 participants. Diagram of participants' flow and attendance per each phase of the study is provided in the Results section, Figure 2.

Fifty five (n=55) young women were screened for the following eligibility criteria: young (19-29 years old) healthy (absence of therapy or diagnosis of CVD or metabolic disease) sedentary (defined as: less than 1 hour and 30 minutes of moderate physical activity or 3 hours of light physical activity per week) women. Exclusion criteria were: regular physical activity, diagnosis of any chronic, metabolic or cardiovascular disease, regular use of medication for any chronic disease including contraceptives, corticosteroid drugs etc., smoking, pregnancy, recent blood donation or recent weight-loss or weight-management or cosmetic treatment intended for weight management, as well as lack of readiness to maintain the same level of nutrition, physical activity and supplementation throughout the study. For the estimation of compliance with the latter three we relied on subjective participants reports.

Forty three (n=43) participants met eligibility criteria and were included in the study. The study population was characterized by average ( $\pm$ SD) age of 25 $\pm$ 3 years, weight: 63 $\pm$ 13 kg, height: 169 $\pm$ 7 cm and BMI: 22 $\pm$ 4. The participants were further assigned to control or intervention groups in a randomized way. The initial number of participants in groups was as follows: n (BC) =14 participants, n (BCA) = 15 participants, n (CON) =14.

#### 2.3. SAMPLING METHODS AND DATA ACQUISITION

### 2.3.1. ANTHROPOMETRIC, MORPHOLOGICAL AND BLOOD PRESSURE MEASUREMENTS

For anthropometry and body composition measurements participants were requested to remain barefoot and lightly dressed (shorts and top). Body height was measured to the nearest 0,1 cm by a standard stadiometer (seca 213, SECA GmbH, Germany). Waist and hip circumferences were measured by measuring non-elastic tape. Waist to hip ratio was calculated for each participant.

Body weight, as well as the other 23 variables related to body composition or metabolic estimation were measured or calculated on semiprofessional 8-electrode biompendance analyzer (BC-1500 Ironman, Tanita, Japan) with the help of its integrated software (Healthy Edge Lite, Tanita, Japan). A 8-electrode biompedance (BIA) analyzer was chosen since evidence exists that provided recommended measuring conditions (93, 94) these analyzers perform better and provide more reliable body fat and muscle mass measurements than standard 4-electrode BIA analyzers, thus having greater consistency and agreement of results with dual X ray absorptiometry (DEXA) method (95-97). Notably, the latter is regarded a gold-standard method for body composition estimations. The following variables were directly measured on the analyzer:

- body weight (kg)
- total body composition (body fat mass (BFM), total body fat percentage (BF%), fat free mass (FFM), muscle mass (MM), bone mass (BM), body water mass (BW), body water percentage (BW%)
- segmental body composition (muscle masses (MM) of right arm (RA-MM), left arm (LA-MM), right leg (RL-MM), left leg (LL-MM), central body (CB-MM), as well as fat percentages (F%) of these segments (right arm fat percentage (RA-F%), left arm fat percentage (LA-F%), right leg fat percentage (RL-F%), left leg fat percentage (LL-F%) and central body fat percentage (CB-F%)

Moreover, the integrated software calculated following metabolic estimations (by relating some of the measured variables to existing databases of population average values for that variable or by calculating the ratio between two measured variables (98-101)):

- basal metabolic rate (BMR) (98) and estimated daily calorie intake (calculated by applying the validated population equations that use age, weight measurement and activity level)
- metabolic age- which refers to a number calculated by comparing the result of BMR to the average BMR of the population chronological age group (101)
- visceral fat rating<sup>3</sup>(99) an estimation of visceral adipose tissue accumulation calculated on the basis of the measured body fat percent compared to known populations representative sample image analysis of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)
- physique rating (calculated as relative ratio of measured body fat and muscle mass of participant and compared to population average for the age).

Pulse, systolic (SBP) and diastolic blood pressure (DBP) measurements were performed on a digital sphygmomanometer (Digital Blood Pressure Monitor HEM -907, Omron, Germany) by a skilled nurse, prior to the blood draw.

All anthropometry and body composition measurements (except pulse and blood pressure measurements) were performed by the same researcher on both occasions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> According to the manufacturer's technical bulletin (99. Tanita Corporation of America Inc., 2013. [Tanita Technical Bulletin: Visceral Fat Measurement. Illinois: Tanita Corporation of America Inc., 2013. [Tanita Corporation of America I ) visceral fat rating refers to the calculation of the visceral adipose tissue (VAT) accumulation risk by BIA measurement of body fat percent and its comparison to the image analysis applied to the magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). The VAT accumulation risk is calculated by estimating the VAT area by the BIA method on the basis of MRI image processing and by assigning a value from 1 to 59. A rating of 1-12 indicates a healthy level, while 13-59 indicates an excess of visceral fat.

## 2.3.2. BLOOD SAMPLING, BIOCHEMICAL AND HEMATOLOGICAL ANALYSES

After anthropometry, body composition and blood pressure measurements were completed, trained nurse collected venous blood sample from over-night fasted participants (13- 16 ml blood per participant). Blood was collected into sample tubes for serum and EDTA evacuated tubes for further analysis.

Biochemical parameters such as lipid status (total cholesterol (TC), low density lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C), high density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C), triglycerides (TG)) as well as glucose (Gluc), liver aminotransferases (AST;ALT) activities, creatinine, urea, uric acid, lactate dehydrogenase (LDH) were determined in serum (after centrifugation and coagulation) the day of the sample collection, using a clinical chemistry analyzer (Cobas c111,Roche Diagnostics, Switzerland) and Roche Diagnostics colorimetric kits, according to the manufacturer's instructions. Moreover, atherogenic risk (LDL to HDL ratio) was immediately calculated from the obtained data. Full blood count was determined on the same day, from the EDTA evacuated samples (homogenized by gentle manual mixing) using automated hematological analyzer ABX Micros 60 (this device works on the photometry method and uses the manufacturer prescribed reagents for red blood cell lysis, device cleaning and maintenance).

#### **2.3.3. QUESTIONNAIRE ADSMINISTRATION**

#### 2.3.3.1. PSDQ QUESTIONNAIRE

The participants filled in the validated Serbian version of PSDQ questionnaire (60) consisting of 70 items and describing 9 specific scales (Health, Strength, Endurance, Body Fat, Physical Activity, Sports Competence, Coordination, Appearance and Flexibility) and 2 general dimensions (General Physical Self-Concept and Self-Esteem).

Participants indicated their level of agreement with each statement of the questionnaire by circling the number on the 6-point Likert scale (from "1"- representing "not correct at all" to "6"- representing "fully correct"). Since each scale or dimension is described by several items and since not all scales are described with equal number of items, the total score for each scale is

actually the averaged score computed as a sum of the individual scores of all items which describe the scale, divided by the number of these items. On both occasions, a trained psychologist was at participants' disposal for any clarifications regarding PSDQ.

#### 2.3.3.2. DIETARY QUESTIONNAIRES

Food Frequency Questionnaire (FFQ) was fulfilled by participants only on the baseline visit. Since it estimates the food frequency intake over the last three months and we designed a study of shorter duration (8 weeks = 2 months) we would not be able to isolate the changes yielded by our intervention solely, so we decided to exclude it from the final visit in order to diminish the burden imposed on participants.

However, three 24-hour recall questionnaires were filled out. Two of them related to regular working days (one administered on 1<sup>st</sup> and other on 2<sup>nd</sup> visit) and one for the first day of weekend following the baseline visit (to take home and return to the laboratory as soon as filled out). For the questionnaires filled in at our facility a trained medical doctor, specialized in Nutrition, assisted participants by interviewing them and showing them pictures of portions sizes, while reminding them not to forget to note down any beverage or snack ingested.

Questionnaires were analyzed using the Serbian Food Composition Database and dietary assessment software tool DIET ASSESS (102-105). The purpose of the analysis was to determine the dominating type of diet for our participants as well as their levels of habitual antioxidants intake through foodstuffs. The number of filled out 24hrs recall questionnaires (2 at the baseline and 1 post-intervention) was not sufficient to monitor for the dietary changes during the intervention. For the latter purpose we would need to assess at least 3 separate daily intakes at each time point (at the baseline and post-intervention) which would pose additional burden on the already overloaded participants so the extrapolation of the between and within the group dietary differences was not planned. The dietary data collection was intended just for the screening whether the participants intake comply with or deviates from the WHO population goals, since the previous study (8) in young adults from Serbia report the deviation.

#### **2.4. EXERCISE INTERVENTION**

Commercial aerobic dance exercise program named Body Combat, Les Mills, New Zealand(53), was performed by participants 3 times a week, for 60 minutes mostly in the evening hours, at three exercising facilities located in Belgrade (Serbia) certified by Les Mills (namely, 2 fitness clubs "Ethnogym" and fitness club "SC Ranković", which kindly donated free sessions to our participants). Participants were assigned to one or another facility based on their preference and accessibility of the facility (close to their home or workplace).

Body Combat choreographies activate both upper and lower body muscle groups in a Hi-Lo interval fashion. A previous study showed its average intensity to be approximately 73,2 $\pm$ 7,3 % of maximum heart rate (HR<sub>max</sub>) and its average energy cost of 9,7 $\pm$ 2,0 kcal x min<sup>-1</sup> (55). The instructors leading the training are certified by the local branch of Les Mills Company and are performing the same official choreography prescribed by the company, thus having the same music, same beats per minute as well as same distribution of Hi, Lo intervals and breaks. The instructors are advised through their certification training to verbally encourage participants to exercise at highest possible intensity and to lead by example performing at their own maximum intensity. Having taken this into account, we assumed that there were no differences in the training quality and intensity between the facilities.

The participants were allowed to miss up to 2 trainings from the overall 24 planned training sessions. However, when skipping their planned training session, they were allowed to compensate for it during the following days in the same or another facility.

#### **2.5. ARONIA JUICE SUPPLEMENTATION**

Aronia juice was a kind donation of the manufacturer *Rheapharm d.o.o., Belgrade, Serbia.* The dietary and polyphenol analysis of the juice was conducted in the previous CENM study (82) which used the same batch of the juice and published its results a month before the beginning of our intervention. Namely, as authors stated the juice contains in g per L: glucose 45, fructose 28, sorbitol 50, citric acid 1,2, K-citrate-monohydrate 6,0 ; in mg per L: vitamin C 29, vitamin B1 0,38, vitamin B2 0,71, vitamin B6 0,44, niacin 0,39, CaCl2 × 2H2O 559, MgCl2 550 and NaCl 760. Regarding phenolic compounds content, 6484 mg/L of total phenols and 240 mg/L of total proanthocyanidins were identified. Other identified compounds were (in mg/L):

phenolic acids (chlorogenic acid: 1389 and neocholorgenic acid: 1057), anthocyanins (cyanidin-3-O-glucoside: 21, cyanidin-3-O-galactoside: 301, cyanidin-3-O-arabinoside:101, cyanidin-3-Oxyloside 13) and flavonols (quercetin-3-O-glucoside (isoquercetin): 53, quercetin-3-Ogalactozide (hyperoside): 97, quercetin-3-O-rutinozide (rutin): 194).

The juice was packed in transparent glass bottles of 1 liter. The total quantity of juice provided to the participants was from the same batch. Participants were instructed to keep the beverage in the refrigerator after opening. One bottle of juice was provided to the participants in the BCA group, every 10 days by the researcher who visited the exercise facility and monitored the exercise adherence. Delivery of the exact amount enough for 10 days only was applied in order to prevent ingestion of larger quantity than prescribed (100 ml a day). Moreover, since polyphenols in aronia juice are susceptible to degradation due to increased temperature and prolonged storage (106, 107) we wanted to minimize the quantity of juice possibly exposed to different storage conditions applied by each participant.

#### 2.6. STATISTICAL ANALYSIS

The data obtained from PSDQ was transformed by computing the averaged scores for each of the 11 scales and dimensions. This was needed since various scales were not represented by the equal number of items, and likewise had unequal score opportunity.

Afterwards, all data were tested for the normality of distribution by the Shapiro-Wilk's test and visual evaluation of distribution histograms. Those normally distributed, or obtaining normal distribution after log-transformation, were analyzed with parametric statistical tests. Paired t-test was applied for within the group analysis (analysis of related samples data pre- and postintervention) while Mixed Model ANOVA (or repeated measures ANOVA) test was applied for "between and within groups" analysis (all groups in 2 time points: before and after intervention).

Those non-normally distributed were analyzed with non-parametric Wilcoxon signed rank test in a quest for "within the group" differences. Since there is no equivalent non-parametric test to the Mixed Model or repeated measures ANOVA, in order to incorporate the sense of change during the intervention into the analysis we performed Kruskal-Wallis test not on the raw postintervention data, but on the folded change (baseline to post-intervention values) of each variable. In order to check between which groups significant differences occurred, pairwise comparisons and post-hoc Bonferroni test were applied for PSDQ variables and Tukey's posthoc test for all the other variables.

Results were considered significant at p < 0,05 level. All analyses were performed using the R software package or the SPSS, 21 software package.

#### **3. RESULTS**

#### **3.1. ATTENDANCE AND DIETARY DATA**

Thirty eight out of 43 participants successfully completed the study protocol and provided complete data (baseline and post-intervention) and thus included in the final per-protocol analysis. The drop-out rate was 12%, with 5 participants leaving the study. Out of those, 3 left due to professional and academic duties, 1 due to disease and 1 for disliking the Body Combat training program. Characteristics of the analyzed study sample were as follows: age  $25\pm3$  years, body height:  $169\pm7$  cm, body weight:  $62\pm13$  kg, BMI: $22\pm4$ . A detailed flow chart of participants attending or leaving the study phases is shown in Figure 2. Among the exercising groups training attendance rate was 91% with the average attendance of 22 sessions out of 24 (based on participants' claims and occasional monitoring by the facility staff or the researcher).



Figure 2- Chart of participants' flow and attendance at different study phases

As shown in Table 1, the dietary data extracted from the three 24 h recall questionnaires and FFQ analysis show <u>lack of compliance with the recommended population goals (WHO)</u> for macronutrients and polyphenol intake both in the whole sample and in each group. Regarding macronutrients intake, expressed as the percentage of the total energy (TE) intake, participants' diet is characterized as predominantly high-fat, exceeding the population goal for fat intake by at least 10% (45% vs. the recommended upper limit of 35%). The intake of carbohydrates was also lower than recommended (38% vs. at least 50% recommended).

nutrient type	BCA group	BC group	CON group	population goals (WHO)
total energy (TE)	1861±358	1820±429	1946±569	
(kcal)				
proteins (%TE)	15±3	16±4	16±3	10-20 % TE
fats (% TE)	$46 \pm 8$	$42 \pm 8$	$44 \pm 4$	25-35 % TE
carbohydrates	35±9	38±9	36±5	50-60 % TE
(%TE)				
polyphenols (mg)	152±150	256±169	196±221	600-750 mg/day

Table 1- Dietary pattern of participants across the groups based on three 24h recall questionnaires

Data expressed as mean  $\pm$ SD. **TE** – total energy intake per day; **BCA-** group under intervention of Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption, **BC-** group under Body Combat training intervention, **CON-** control group, under no treatment

Participants' daily intake of polyphenols (being a major group of dietary antioxidants) was  $196,1\pm180,8$  mg thus being much lower than the recommended goal of 600-750 mg/day. Most commonly consumed polyphenol containing foods were apples and apple juice, strawberries, dark chocolate, green tea, oranges, blueberries, raspberries, sweet cherries, onion and potatoes. Only five participants seemed to consume adequate or nearly adequate levels of at least 500-700 mg polyphenols daily mostly originating from apples and strawberries. An analysis of the dietary changes during the treatment or analysis for the between and within the group was not performed since we did not monitor daily intakes in a number of days necessary for such an extrapolation (3 days at baseline and 3 post-intervention).



**Chart 1-** Distribution of macronutrient intake of the whole sample expressed as percentage of total energy intake. Data obtained from analysis of "24 h recall" questionnaires taken on 3 separate days.

# 3.2. DEMOGRAPHIC, ANTHROPOMETRIC AND BLOOD PRESSURE DATA

Analysis between the groups shows that three groups were homogenous at the baseline in regard to their weight (p value=0,86) and BMI (p=0,57). Similarly, as shown in Table 2, none of the anthropometric or blood pressure data differed significantly with the completion of the study protocol (neither within the group, nor between the three groups).

**Table 2-** Demographic, anthropometric and blood pressure data of participants pre-  $(1^{st} \text{ visit})$  and post-intervention  $(2^{nd} \text{ visit})$ 

group	BCA	BCA	BC	BC	CON	CON
visit	1st	2nd	1st	2nd	1st	2nd
age (yrs)	26±3		26±3		25±4	
height (cm)	168±9		170±5		$168 \pm 6$	
weight(kg)	63±12	63±12	60±6	61±5	63±18	63±18
$BMI(kg/m^2)$	22±3	22±3	21±1	21±1,0	22±7	22±7
WC (cm)	80±9	79±9	78±5	78±4	80±14	79±14
	102±9				99±14	
HC(cm)	100(94;110)	99±8			94(89;104)	99±13
		99(94;106)	97(95;102)	96(94;102)		94(89;105)
WC:HC	0,79±0,05	0,79±0,05			0,81±0,06	0,80±0,07
ratio	0,79	0,79	0,79	0,80	0,82	0,79
	(0,74;0,81)	(0,76;0,81)	(0,77; 0,86)	(0,77; 0,85)	(0,78; 0,83)	(0,76; 0,85)
SBP (mmHg)	119±11	114±12	126±10	116±8	116±12	107±8
	120(111;130)	115(104;126)				
DBP	66±11	68±9	71±9	66±7	65±7	62±7
(mmHg)						

Data expressed as average  $\pm$ SD if following normal distribution, or as median (followed by quartiles Q1, Q3) if variable was not normally distributed in a specific group or where non parametric test was applied for the differences among the three groups. **BCA-** group under intervention of Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption, **BC-** group under Body Combat training intervention, **CON-** control group, under no treatment **WC**waist circumference, **HC**-hip circumference, **WC: HC** –waist to hips ratio, **SBP-** systolic blood pressure, **DBP**diastolic blood pressure. Differences are considered significant if p < 0,05.

#### **3.3. BODY COMPOSITION DATA**

As shown in Table 3 interventions produced similar effects on most of the measured body composition and metabolic estimation variables with only several exceptions. Analysis for preand post-intervention changes within each group showed significant decreases in body fat mass (BFM), left leg and right leg fat percentage (LL-F% and RL-F%) with simultaneous increases in FFM, BW%, BWM, MM, right and left leg muscle mass (LL-MM and RL-MM) and BMR in all groups (e.g. in the BCA group p-values for all the mentioned variables <0,001). However, visceral fat rating improved significantly (p=0,037) only in the BC group, physique rating only in the BCA group (p = 0,025), while the central body muscle mass improved in both the exercising groups (p = 0,003 and 0,008 for the BCA and BC, respectively) but not in the CON group.

"Between and within" the group analysis showed significantly different decrease in visceral fat rating and left leg fat percentage (LL-F%) (p=0,040 and 0,033, respectively) between the groups. Post-hoc Tukey's test showed that for the former the significant difference exists actually between the BC and CON group (p=0,009), while for the latter between the BCA and CON group (p < 0,001).

group	BCA	BCA	BC	BC	CON	CON
visit	1st	2nd	1st	2nd	1 st	2nd
BF %	28±6	26±6	26±5	24±4	28±11 24(20;39)	26±11* 22(17;38)
BFM (kg)	19±8	17±7*	16±4	14±3*	20±14	18±13*
FFM (kg)	44±5	46±5*	44±3	46±3*	44±5	45±5*
BW%	53±4	55±4*	55±3	56±3*	53±8	55±8*
BWM(kg)	33±4	34±4*	33±2	34±3*	32±4	33±4*
MM (kg)	42±5	44±4*	42±3	44±3*	41±5	43±5*
BM (kg)	2,3±0,2 2,3 (2,1;2,4)	2,3±0,2 2,3 (2,1;2,5)	2,2 (2,2;2,4)	2,3* (2,2;2,5)	2,2 (2,1;2,4)	2,3* (2,1;2,4)
LA-F %	29±7 26 (23;34)	27±7 26 (20;33)	25±4 24 (23;28)	24±4 24 (21;26)	25 (19;38)	20 (16;39)
LA-MM (kg)	2,0±0,3 2,0 (1,8;2,2)	2,1±0,3 2,1 (1,8;2,3)	2,0 (1,9;2,2)	2,0 (2,0;2,3)	2,0±0,4 2,0 (1,8;2,1)	2,0±0,4 2,0 (1,8;2,2)
RA-F %	26(22;33)	25(20;32)*	24±4 23(21;28)	22±4 22(19;25)	21 (17;37)	19* (16;35)
RA-MM (kg)	2,0 (1,8;2,2)	2,1 (1,9;2,4)	2,0±0,2 2,0 (2,0;2,2)	2,1±0,2 2,1 (2,0;2,3)	2,0±0,3 2,0 (1,8;2,1)	2,0±0,3 2,1 (1,8;2,2)
LL-F%	32±4	29±4*¥	31±3	29±3*	33±8	31±8* <b>¥</b>
LL-MM(kg)	7,1±0,8	7,4±0,8*	7,0±0,4	7,2±0,4*	6,9±0,9	7,1±1,0*
RL-F% RL-MM (kg)	32±4 7,2±0,8	29±5* 7,6±0,7*	31±4 7,1±0,3	29±3* 7,4±0,4*	32±8 7,1±0,9	30±8* 7,3±1,0*
CB-F%	26±8 25(19;34)	23±8 24(16;29)	23±6 23(19;29)	21±5 20(17;26)	21(15;39)	18(12;38)*
CB-MM (kg)	24±2	25±2*	24±2	25±2*	23±2	24±3
visceral fat rating °	2,0(1,0;4,0)	1,0(1,0;3,0)	2,0(1,0;2,0)	1,0(1,0;1,0)*¥	1,0(1,0;3,5)	1,0(1,0;4,3)¥
metabolic age °	27±16 26(13;44)	23±14 20(12;32)	22±8 21(12;30)	18±6* 17(12;23)	30±26 14(12;48)	28±24 13(12;52)
physique rating °	5,0(2,0;5,0)	5,0(5,0;8,0)*	5,0(5,0;5,0)	5,0(5,0;8,0)	4,0(3,3;7,3)	6,0(3,3;8,0)
BMR (kcal)	1373±145	1405±141*	1363±83	1403±86*	1358±177	1384±186*

**Table 3-** Participants' total and segmental body composition and metabolic estimation data pre-  $(1^{st} \text{ visit})$  and post-intervention  $(2^{nd} \text{ visit})$ 

Data expressed as average  $\pm$ SD if following normal distribution, or as median (followed by quartiles Q1, Q3) if variable was not normally distributed in the specific group or where non parametric test was applied for the

differences among the three groups. **BCA-** group under intervention of Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption, **BC**- group under Body Combat training intervention, **CON**- control group, under no treatment. **BF** total body fat expressed as percentage (**BF** %) or as mass (**BFM** (**kg**)) - total body fat mass in kg; **FFM** (**kg**) - total fat free mass; **BW**-total body water expressed as percentage (**BW** %) or as mass (**BWM** (**kg**)); **MM** (**kg**) - total body muscle mass; **BM** (kg)-total body bone mass; **LA-F** %- left arm fat percentage; **LA-MM** (**kg**) - left arm muscle mass; **RA-F** % - right arm fat percentage; **RA-MM** (**kg**) – right arm muscle mass; **LL-F**% - left leg fat percentage; **LL-MM**(**kg**) – left leg muscle mass; **RL-F**% - right leg fat percentage; **RL-MM** (**kg**) – right leg muscle mass; **CB-F**% central body (trunk) fat percentage; **CB-MM** (**kg**) –central body muscle mass; **BMR** – basal metabolic rate; Symbol ° denotes an estimation calculated by the Healthy Edge Lite<sup>TM</sup> software incorporated into the Tanita BC-1500 Ironman<sup>TM</sup> biompedance analyzer based on the ratios between the measured body composition parameters, entered age, activity level and validated population equations or cross-sectional imaging (see p.28, Materials & Methods).\*- difference from baseline to post- intervention data is statistically significant within the same group; ¥ symbol denotes significantly different data between the groups sharing it. Differences are considered statistically significant if p<0,05.

#### **3.4. BIOCHEMICAL DATA**

As shown in Table 4, analysis between and within the groups revealed that only LDH significantly (p=0,008) differed due to the treatment. Post-hoc Tukey's test showed that the difference was observed between the BCA and CON group (p=0,015), with the former showing significantly greater increase than the latter. Within a group analyses showed that significantly different values from baseline to post intervention were observed only in the CON group in TC and AST levels (p=0,037).

group	BCA	BCA	BC	BC	CON	CON	Ref.
visit	1st	2nd	1st	2nd	1st	2nd	value
Gluc (mmol/L)	4,6(4,3;4,7)	4,3(4,1;4,5)	4,5±0,3 4,6(4,2;4,8)	4,1±0,5 4,1(3,8;4,4)	4,7±0,4 4,6(4,4;4,9)	4,2±0,4 4,1(4,0;4,7)	3,9-5,8
TG (mmol/L)	0,67±0,20 0,63 (0,52;0,77)	0,67±0,16 0,71 (0,51;0,75)	0,66 (0,45;1,1)	0,62 (0,47;1,1)	0,77±0,24 0,76 (0,57;0,88)	0,68±0,31 0,57 (0,51;0,69)	0,46-1,70
TC (mmol/L)	5,1±0,8 4,9(4,5;5,7)	4,7±0,6 4,6(4,3;5,2)	4,7±0,8 4,8(4,0;5,4)	4,2±0,8 3,9(3,6;5,1)	4,3(4,1;5,4)	4,0(3,3;4,6)*	3,9- 5,2
HDL-C (mmol/L)	1,8±0,4 1,7(1,6;1,9)	1,7±0,3 1,7(1,6;1,9)	1,7±0,2 1,7(1,6;1,9)	1,7±0,2 1,6(1,6;1,9)	1,5(1,3;1,9)	1,5(1,3;1,7)	>1,3
LDL-C (mmol/L)	2,4±0,6 2,2(2,0;2,7)	2,5±0,5 2,5(2,1;2,7)	2,1±0,6 2,1(1,6;2,4)	2,0±0,5 2,0(1,6;2,5)	1,9(1,7;2,3)	2,0(1,8;2,5)	< 3.4
Athero <sup>α</sup> risk	1,4±0,5 1,4(1,0;1,8)	1,5±0,5 1,5(1,3;1,8)	1,2(1,0;1,4)	1,1(0,91;1,5)	1,2(1,1;1,7)	1,3(1,1;2,0)	<3,0
Creatinine (µmol/L)	64±10 61(57;70)	57±8 53(52;62)	68(57;82)	63(56;72)	63±10 63(54;71)	61±7 61(56;68)	53-115
Urea (mmol/L)	3,7±1,0	4,0±1,1	4,0±1,1	3,9±1,5	3,8±1,0	4,1±0,7	2,1-7,1
Uric acid	233±53	243±54	279±49	267±44	266±65	274±34	155-357
ALT	13±4	16±8	14±4	15±5	15±7	15±8	<40
(U/L) (U/L)	18±3	19±3	21±4	21±6	19±4	18±3*	< 40
LDH (U/L)	139±29	163±31 <b>¥</b>	141±19	164±18	150±36 143 (127;159)	155±17¥ 157 (140;169)	125-200

**Table 4-** Biochemical blood test results of participants after overnight fast pre-  $(1^{st} \text{ visit})$  and post-  $(2^{nd} \text{ visit})$  intervention

Data expressed as average  $\pm$ SD if following normal distribution, or as median (followed by quartiles Q1, Q3) if variable was not normally distributed in the specific group or where non parametric test was applied for the differences among the three groups. **BCA-** group under intervention of Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption, **BC**- group under Body Combat training intervention, **CON**- control group, under no treatment. **Gluc** – fasting glucose; **TG**- blood fasting triglycerides; **TC**- fasting total cholesterol; **HDL-C** – high density lipoprotein cholesterol; **LDL-C**- low density lipoprotein cholesterol;; **ALT**- alanine transferase; **AST**- aspartate transferase; **LDH**- lactate dehydrogenase **U/L** stands for unites of enzyme per liter.<sup>*a*</sup>- atherogenic risk estimation is based on ratio between **LDL: HDL** cholesterol. **Ref**. denotes reference range value of variable accepted as normal by our laboratory, \*- difference from baseline to post- intervention data statistically significant within the group; ¥ symbol denotes the data significantly different between the groups sharing it. Differences are considered statistically significant if p<0,05.

#### **3.5. HEMATOLOGICAL DATA**

"Between and within" group analysis shows significantly different changes among the groups only in erythrocyte blood count (RBC), with p value=0,046 and in several other variables estimated on the basis of RBC, such as HCT, MCHC, and RDW (p=0,047; <0,001; and 0,030, respectively). Post-hoc Tukey's test revealed that the difference in RBC occurred between the BCA ( $4,6\pm0,4 \times 10^9$ /L pre- vs.  $4,5\pm0,3 \times 10^9$ /L post-intervention) and CON group ( $4,5\pm0,2 \times 10^9$ /L vs.  $4,6\pm0,2 \times 10^9$ /L) (p<0,001).

Within the group analysis showed that RDW increased significantly only in the CON group  $(13\pm0\% \text{ vs. } 14\pm1\%, \text{ p}<0,001)$ . HCT also increased only in the CON group, but not statistically significantly (p=0,256). However, HGB concentration and MCHC decreased significantly from baseline to post-intervention values in all three groups (HGB, in BCA: 119±9 g/L vs. 111±6, p<0,001; BC: 117±8 g/L vs. 109±11 g/L, p=0,002; CON: 115±6 g/L vs. 108±6 g/L, p<0,001), but this decrease was significantly different between and within the groups (BCA compared to CON, p<0,001) only for MCHC (respective pre- to post-intervention values for BCA: 296±5 g/L vs. 284±4 g/L, BC: 294±7 g/L vs. 279±8 g/L, CON: 299±7 g/L vs. 279±5 g/L and p value in each group <0,001). There was also a slight increase in GRA%, but it reached significance level only in the BCA group (61±6% vs. 64±8%, p=0,031), similarly to the decrease in MON% observed in all the groups but reaching the statistical significance only in the CON group (6,3±2,9% vs. 4,1±1,1%, p=0,043).

#### **3.6. PSDQ DATA**

As shown in Table 5, analysis for the between and within group differences showed that intervention differently affected scales of Health Condition, Fatness and Endurance (p=0,004; 0,002 and 0,008, respectively), with obviously more prominent improvements in the exercising groups (BCA and BC). The post-hoc Bonferroni test showed that the for the Endurance scale actually the BC improved significantly more than the CON, while for the Health Condition pairwise comparisons showed that significant difference occurred between the BCA and BC (p=0,003) groups, with the former increasing and the latter decreasing its score. For the Fatness scale CON group decreased its score and thus significantly differed from both exercising groups which actually increased their Fatness scores with the intervention (p=0,012 and p=0,004 when CON compared with the BC and BCA, respectively).

Analysis for within the group changes from baseline to post-intervention values showed that the CON group significantly increased its score only on 1 out of 10 scales and dimensions, namely on the dimension of General Physical Condition. The BCA group increased significantly the score of all the scales and dimensions of PSDQ. The BC group increased its score in 6 out of 10 scales and dimensions examined (the Physical activity scale was omitted from further analysis due to the logical difference between the exercising and non-exercising groups). Namely, in the BC group, significant improvements were observed in the scales of Fatness, Sports Competence, Appearance, Strength, and Endurance and in the dimension of General Physical Condition. Improvements in all the other scales were also seen in the BC group but they did not reach statistical significance.

group	BCA	BCA	BC	BC	CON	CON
visit	1st	2nd	1st	2nd	1st	2nd
Health Condition	4,6±1,0 4,9(3,8;5,4)	4,9±0,8*¥ 5,1(4,5;5,5)	5,4±0,6 5,5(5,1;5,9)	5,2±0,7¥5,5(4,1;5,8)	4,7±0,8 4,8(4,2;5,3)	4,8±0,5 4,8(4,4;5,3)
Coordination	4,2±0,8	4,6±0,9*	4,9±0,9	5,0±0,6	4,3±1,1	4,2±1,3
Physical Activity	2,2±1,1	4,4±1,3	2,3±1,3	4,9±1,1	2,0±0,8	2,0±0,8
Fatness	4,4±1,5 4,8(3,2;5,8)	5,0±1,0* 5,2(4,2;5,8)	5,0±0,7 5,3(4,5;5,7)	5,6±0,5* 5,7(5,3;6,0)	4,9±1,7 5,7(3,5;6,0)	4,8±1,5‡ 5,3(4,3;5,9)
Sport Competence	3,6±1,2	4,3±0,9*	4,1±1,3	4,5±1,2*	3,2±0,9	3,4±1,2
Appearance	4,6±0,8 4,7(4,0;5,3)	5,1±0,7* 5,0(4,7;5,8)	5,2±0,3 5,2(5,0;5,5)	5,5±0,3* 5,7(5,2;5,8)	4,6±0,9 4,9(4,3;5,2)	4,8±0,9 5,0(4,6;5,2)
Strength	3,6±1,0	4,5±0,6*	$4,4{\pm}1,0$	4,9±0,8*	3,9±1,0	4,0±0,9
Flexibilty	3,9±1,2	4,6±1,0*	4,5±1,0	4,9±0,9	4,3±1,1	$4,5{\pm}1,1$
Endurance	2,5±0,8	3,6±0,7*	3,4±1,1	4,1±0,9* <b>¥</b>	2,6±0,8	2,8±0,9¥
General Physical condition	3,9±0,9	4,7±1,0*	4,5±0,8	5,4±0,5*	4,1±0,9	4,4±1,0*
Self- Appreciation	5,2±0,6 5,3(5,0;5,5)	5,4±0,6* 5,5(5,1;5,8)	5,6±0,4 5,8(5,6;5,9)	5,7±0,3 5,8(5,6;5,9)	5,1±0,6 5,1(4,7;5,6)	5,2±0,5 5,1(5,0;5,7)

**Table 5-** Averaged scores of participants on the PSDQ scales and dimensions pre-  $(1^{st} \text{ visit})$  and post- intervention  $(2^{nd} \text{ visit})$ .

Data represent averaged scores of answers given on all the items of 9 scales and 2 general dimensions of PSDQ, Maximum attainable value of an averaged score is 6. Data expressed as average  $\pm$ SD if following normal distribution, or as median (followed by quartiles Q1, Q3) if a variable was not normally distributed within the specific group or where non parametric test was applied for the differences among the three groups. **BCA-** group under intervention of Body Combat training and aronia juice consumption, **BC**- group under Body Combat training intervention, **CON-** control group, under no treatment. \*- difference from baseline to post- intervention data statistically significant within the group; ¥ - symbol denotes the data significantly different between the groups sharing this symbol. ‡- symbol denotes the data in this group significantly differ from the both of the other groups. Differences are considered statistically significant if p < 0,05.

#### 4. DISCUSSION

The results of our study showed that an 8-week aerobic dance exercise intervention was not sufficient either alone, or in combination with aronia juice supplementation to make any significant changes in most of the cardiovascular risk factors examined when analysis between and within the groups was applied. None of the observed anthropometric variables (weight, BMI, WC, HC, DBP and SBP), total body composition (BF%, BFM, FFM, MM, BM, BW% or BWM) or segmental body composition values (limbs and central body fat percentage and muscle mass) differed significantly between the groups due to the intervention. The only exceptions were significantly differently decreased visceral fat rating and left leg fat percentage between the groups. Although restricted, these significant changes may imply potential effectiveness of aerobic dance exercise and aronia juice supplementation in the improvement of cardiovascular risk factors.

Regarding biochemical results, LDH was the only variable that differed significantly between the groups due to different treatments. This increase is normally expected in the exercising groups and could be regarded an adaptation to the intense training, when the latter is performed above the anaerobic threshold (108) thus causing an increase in lactic acid formation. If still remaining within the normal range, increased LDH is not detrimental and could, on the contrary, be regarded protective for CVD prevention according to recent cross-sectional (109) and cohort retrospective studies (110). They found higher but still normal levels of LDH in physically active individuals than in their sedentary counterparts. Authors of the latter study speculated that this increase could help the body adapt better to increased LDH levels and cope better with ischemic conditions in case of their sudden onset.

Regarding the hematological variables the only significant difference between the groups were observed in the RBC (blood count of erythrocytes, being decreased in both exercising groups and slightly increased in the CON) and the variables related to it, namely, HCT, MCHC and RDW. However, post-hoc tests revealed that the difference actually reached the significance only between the BCA and CON groups. HCT and MCHC decreased within all the groups and RDW increased in the control group. These variables are actually calculated as concentrations, so they could have been affected by different body water content as well or could represent one of the normal adaptations to the aerobic training. Notably, our findings are in disagreement with the findings of the study performed by Polish authors in 2015 (111) who found absence of significant changes in blood count and other hematological indices in young women after 12 weeks of exercise. In this study, intensity of exercise was increased gradually over the weeks, so maybe our findings of changed RBC and associated parameters (HCT, MCHC, RDW) could be regarded, similarly to LDH increase, as specific adaptations to the sudden and steep increase in the training volume and intensity applied to the previously sedentary individuals. These hematological findings thus have only limited importance in providing the evidence that participants of BCA and BC groups indeed attended the training sessions.

Regarding the overall CVD risk factor outcome, the results of previous **intervention studies** in the field (17, 101-115), with prolonged exercise in healthy females, showed inconsistent results.

Three studies found similar results to ours. Grant S, Todd K, Aitchison TC, Kelly P, Stoddart D (112) analyzed between and within the group differences in overweight, older than ours (mean age 63±4 years) and dietary advised sample after applying 12-week aerobic plus resistance exercise intervention or no treatment (control group) and found no statistical significant differences between the treatments. Within the group analysis, however, revealed a significant improvement in body mass, BMI, SBP and the Life Satisfaction Index score in the exercising but not in the control group. As for the results of the Physical Self Perception Profile, contrary to our findings, they failed to show a significant difference between the groups. Similarly, an absence of significant differences in body composition or blood lipid profiles (with the only significant exception of the Apo-B decrease) was found in 2006 by Ring-Dimitriou S, von Duvillard SP, Paulweber B, Stadlmann M, LeMura LM, Peak K, Mueller E (113). Notably, their sample was middle aged and some of their participants were overweight and slightly dyslipidemic (elevated Apo-B levels) at the baseline. No significant differences in body composition (as estimated by BIA and skinfolds method) and biochemical indices emerged within the normoweight group of a Polish study (111), even after longer exercise duration than ours. However, this study lacked a control sedentary group thus the reducing the possibility of equal comparison with ours.

Partial agreement with our results was found in other two studies (114, 115), but unfortunately both of them lacked a control group. Namely, an Italian group of authors (114) concluded that 9 weeks of aquatic moderate to high intensity training were not sufficient to modify the total body mass or the total body composition, but caused small changes in the segmental body composition. They found significant reduction in waist, arm and thigh circumference, skin folds sum and percentage of fat mass when applying the skinfold method, while with the DXA, no significant changes were observed for the total body data and segmental analysis showed a significant improvement in the fat free mass of arms and trunk only. In addition to their different body composition estimation methodology, their sample also differed in terms of pre-intervention physical activity level and their study design included a monitoring for additional physical activities or modified dietary intake. Absence of significant biochemical changes was found as well by Ceylan Hİ, Babayiğit İrez G, Saygın Ö (115) after 12-week of aerobic dance or step dance exercise in a mixed sample of young adults (18-22 years old, with the baseline weight status not clearly indicated). They also found a significant hemoglobin (HGB) decrease, but no other significant changes from the baseline to post-intervention values after the aerobic dance intervention. Opposite to our findings, the step dance intervention yielded a significant decrease in triglycerides and an increase in the red blood cell count (RBC) and hematocrit (HCT).

Finally, the studies which disagree with our in terms of results are numerous but only several of them had a similar sample, were controlled and well designed. A good example of these, is a very well-designed controlled trial by LeMura LM, von Duvillard SP, Andreacci J, Klebez JM, Chelland SA, Ruso J (116) where 16 weeks of aerobic training in young healthy sedentary females produced significant improvements in BF%, TG and HDL compared to their matched counterparts under combined, resistance, or no training condition. The strengths of this study included the doubled duration, body density determination by the underwater weighing, objective exercise intensity monitoring and adjustment (if needed), monitoring of the dietary intake and general physical activity as well as several sampling occasions at different time points. The authors state their inability to test all the participants at the same phase of menstrual cycle as the major limitation of the study, which could possibly have affected the changes in the blood lipids.

Arikawa AY, Thomas W, Gross M, Smith A, Phipps WR, Kurzer MS, Schmitz KH (18) also found a significant decrease in body fat percentage and an increase in lean mass when applying the double duration of the aerobic exercise intervention and DXA based body composition estimation. Their further strengths were monitoring for the oxidative stress, dietary intake, exercise intensity and menstrual cycle phase changes. Their note of competitive dietary

restriction observed in the control group as well as their findings of the lowered systemic oxidative stress observed only in the exercising participants with the highest baseline stress levels provide valuable guidelines for the design of our future studies, especially having in mind that we plan to perform additional tests of oxidative status change on cryopreserved samples of our participants' serum/ plasma. They justify our decision not to include another non-exercising aronia consuming control group since according to them significant changes are not to be expected due to the exercise.

A similar improvement in the body composition values was seen in the study conducted by Smith MM, Sommer AJ, Starkoff BE, Devor ST (117), but their results should be discussed with caution since the sample was mixed in terms of gender, BMI and dietary restriction (Paleolithic diet or no restriction) and exposed to a higher frequency (5 days a week) and different type (cross-fit based) of exercise.

By applying longer duration (12-week) of aerobic dance and a different methodology for body composition estimation another group of authors from Serbia and Croatia(118) found a significant reduction in BF% (-10,1%), sum of the lower body (-21%) and overall skinfolds (-17%) as well as the different percentage of muscle mass between the experimental and the control group. Similarly, Trapp E, Chisholm D, Freund J, Boutcher S (119) almost doubled the intervention duration, monitored for the menstrual cycle phase, used DXA and found significant fat mass loss in the high intensity intermittent exercise (HIIE) group compared with the control or with the steady state exercise (SSE) group while a significantly different reduction in total body mass, fat percentage of lower limbs, trunk and central abdominal fat was seen only between the HIIE and the control group. Opposite results to ours, such as a significant decline in triceps skin fold, body fat percentage, fat mass and increase in fat free mass and HDL were also found by a group of Brazilian authors (120). However, they also applied a longer duration intervention (12 weeks), different methodology for body composition estimation, monitored objectively the exercise intensity and chose a different sample in terms of gender (mixed), age (adolescents) and BMI (overweight). Another two studies, one of equal (121) and the other of longer duration (14 weeks) (122), were similar in sample but opposite in results to ours. They claimed a significant decrease in body weight and TG (121, 122), LDL and TC (122), resting heart rate, DBP and SBP (122) and an increase in HDL (121, 122) only in the exercising group but both relied only on the results of the within the group paired t-test without any the "between and within" the groups analysis.

There are several other studies claiming disagreement with ours, but they not only had a different sample or methodology than those previously mentioned, but they also lacked a control group. An example is a previously mentioned Polish study (111) which found significant body composition changes (a reduction in weight, BMI, skinfold thickness and blood lipids and increase in FFM, total BW%) only in the over- and under-weight groups (increase in BMI and weight). A significant BF loss, skinfold and circumference reduction after a longer duration (12 weeks) treadmill training was also observed in a sample similar to ours (123). A greater reduction in circumference and total body mass was achieved in the group that exercised at a lower intensity (approx. 50% VO<sub>2max</sub>) than in the group exercising at a higher intensity. The latter gained more FFM. Similarly, authors from Chile (124), found a significant reduction in the overall BF% and fat mass of the trunk and arms after longer duration (12-week) and different type (non-dominant leg muscles localized endurance resistance) training in a previously active mixed gender sample.

The other two Serbian studies (125, 126) lacking control group found a significant pre-post intervention reduction in BMI, BFM, BF% and lipid profile parameters (125, 126) such as TC and TG (125), LDL decrease with an increase in HDL (125, 126). However, the first (125) lasted longer, applied dietary regimen control and had mixed gender, hyperlipidemic sample of older adults, while the other chose an overweight sample.

The above presented brief discussion on our results and those presented in the other recent intervention studies, points out the inconsistency of the results, design and methodology applied thus underlining the need to recall the summary of the previously presented (in Introduction section) review and meta-analysis of the up to date literature on exercise benefits in young women. Namely, cross-sectional epidemiological (16) and meta-analysis studies (17), advocates (the former) the inverse correlation between the time spent in light physical activity and triglycerides or lipid accumulation product levels (16) and claims (the latter) efficacy of aerobic exercise interventions of duration equal or longer than 8 weeks in improving blood lipid profile in women of all ages (average reductions of TC, LDL and TG by 2%, 3% and 5%, respectively and the average increase of HDL by 3%) (17). ACSM's (4) and AHA (7) standpoints also claim the beneficial effects of exercise on CVD risk factors in healthy populations of all ages. Thus, we are inclined to revise the methodology we applied and presented in the Methods and Materials section. Namely, there is an intervention study performed by a group of Finish authors (127),

who applied prolonged (21-week) exercise intervention in middle aged females and claimed that compared to DXA, BIA and skinfolds methods indeed underestimate the training induced positive changes in the body composition.

In addition to the body composition estimation method, there may be other four possible explanations for the absence of significant changes in the most of the body composition and biochemical variables examined in our study. Firstly, in regard to biochemical markers, our participants' results were within the normal reference range as well prior to the intervention. Secondly, the duration of the intervention may be too short to cause significant changes. Thirdly, seasonality (the change from winter to spring season) with associated change in food choices may have affected the body water content making it increased in all the groups. Indeed, a group of Japanese authors (128) points out the possibility for seasonal variations in exercise-induced weight loss and body composition changes. Since biompedance method is very sensitive to water content alterations this may have affected all the other body composition variables we examined, so significant within the group improvements were seen in all the groups regardless of the treatment applied. Last but not least, different hormonal and appetite response to exercise observed between males and females, with tighter energy compensation (by the means of greater dietary intake following exercise) in the latter (129) may minimized women' possibility for weight loss solely with the exercise.

Summarizing the effects of our exercise intervention, improving our study design by applying longer intervention duration, closer monitoring of the exercise intensity, dietary intake, menstrual cycle phase and seasonality, as well as the simultaneous analysis of samples from both the baseline and post-intervention visits at the same time point may be necessary to better elucidate and document the potential of the Body Combat exercise program for CVD risk factors improvement in young healthy normoweight women.

In order to compare our results to those of up to date literature on the effects of chronic aronia juice consumption on the body composition or weight loss outcomes, we searched for available human intervention studies published in this field and noticed obvious scarcity, thus implying the significance of our study which adds up novel information to the pool of not so much researched scientific topic. A somewhat greater body of evidence exists for aronia consumption effects on blood pressure, lipid status and inflammation markers. However, there is a lack of literature addressing the effects of pure aronia juice consumption (rather than powdered extracts) on CVD risk factors in controlled human trials. Thus, our study is again of great

importance, aiming to provide new findings also to the field of dietary intervention studies with polyphenol-rich aronia juice.

Similar findings to ours were observed in several trials conducted on healthy samples. Namely, when it comes to the anthropometry results, a study conducted in Serbia by the members of the CENM and a cooperating laboratory (89) aimed to examine aronia effects on cellulite and found a significant reduction in subcutaneous tissue thickness (-1,9 mm on average), subcutaneous tissue fascicles length (-1,18 mm) and a reduction or total disappearance of tissue edema in the sample of normoweight and overweight apparently healthy women aged 25-48 years after 90 days of aronia juice consumption at the same dose as ours. However, neither hip circumference nor any other anthropometric, body composition and biochemical variable reached a statistical significant improvement thus implying an agreement with our findings.

An absence of significant improvements in anthropometric, biochemical or blood pressure results of already healthy subjects (even though slightly older  $(35\pm7,8 \text{ years old})$ ), was also seen in the previous studies performed by CENM researchers (70, 130) even after longer (12 weeks) aronia juice consumption at the same dose as ours. In the first study (70), however, they found positive correlation between age, BMI, WC, BF%, blood pressure and the analyzed marker of lipid peroxidation which was influenced by the juice consumption.

A group of authors from Poland included both unhealthy and healthy participants in their studies (131, 132) and showed no significant improvements in the healthy ones, but significant changes in TC, LDL, TG concentrations as well as in SBP, DBP after 2 months of daily aronia ingestion (600 mg a day) only in those participants with diagnosed metabolic syndrome. (Notably, the participants in the former study (131) also followed a restricted low fat diet even up to 3 months prior to the study intervention).

Neither the study (72) which applied supplementation over the same period as ours but with a slightly increased dose (150-200 ml daily) and aimed to examine aronia effect on plasma levels of adipocyte hormones in overweight sample with increased WC found any significant improvements in the lipid metabolism between the supplemented and the non- supplemented groups. However, within the group of supplemented participants, levels of resistine, leptine, adiponectin and glycosylated hemoglobin (% HbA1c) improved significantly and participants self-reported improvement in their mood and feeling of strength, thus implying agreement with the significant improvement in all PSDQ scales we observed in the BCA.

Opposite results to ours, were found in other two trials performed in CENM laboratory (69, 71), on somewhat older (averaged age 47,5 $\pm$ 10,4 years (69)) or post-menopausal adults (71), with already increased CVD risk factors (higher normal BP or grade I hypertension according to the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) (69) or abdominal obesity (BMI: 36 $\pm$ 4,4 kg/m<sup>2</sup>, WC: 105 $\pm$ 10 cm) (71)). The former applied a consumption of doubled dose (200 ml) of aronia juice over halved duration (4 weeks) and found significant reductions in blood pressure parameters (average 24-h and awake SBP and DBP, the 24-h pulse pressure and the SD of awake SBP that represents BP variability during the day) and fasting triglycerides (baseline 1,95 $\pm$ 1,42 mmol/L vs. 1,57 $\pm$ 0,99 mmol/L post-intervention) coming into the normal range after the intervention. The latter (71) shows a significant reductions in BMI, SBP and triglycerides levels even at the same dose (100 ml) of the juice, additionally enriched with glucomann fibers. However, even after the statistically significant reduction, participants were still clinically categorized as abdominally obese while the SBP value came into the normal range (baseline 127,6 $\pm$ 16,9 vs. 116,4 $\pm$ 16,1 mmHg post-intervention).

Worth of mentioning is significant blood hemoglobin concentration decrease within all groups of our participants which is in an agreement with the previously mentioned exercise intervention study results (115) but in disagreement with the study which applied the same duration of aronia juice supplementation on elite male rowers (79). The latter found higher blood iron levels during the recovery phase in the supplemented than in their non-supplemented counterparts. The difference between our and their results may stem from their elite training level or due to the menstrual losses of iron in our female participants. However, this study and the recently published study (92) which found different fatty acid profiles between male and female handball players after supplementation with aronia juice imply the possibility for the gender differences of aronia effectiveness in healthy exercising populations.

Summarizing, it seems that aronia juice reserves its beneficial effects on CVD risk factors only for the individuals with already increased values, thus possibly providing an additional advantage when being added to their regular diet or treatment. Nevertheless, in healthy individuals, it may be beneficial as an antioxidant supplement intended for the post-exercise oxidative stress reduction and improved recovery (90, 91).

Moreover, the results of our study show significant and numerous improvements overtime in PSDQ scores in both intervention groups, but the BCA group, which consumed aronia juice, improved significantly on more (namely, on all) PSDQ dimensions and scales, while BC group significantly improved on fewer scales, namely, Fatness, Sports Competence, Appearance, Strength, Endurance and on the dimension of General Physical Condition. These results indicate the dominant role of aronia juice consumption in providing even better scores on PSDQ, being in agreement with the studies which document anxiolytic and mood-bolstering effects of aronia juice (72, 81, 82) and studies which suggest an increased feeling of well-being and happiness in individuals who regularly consume more fruit than their counterparts (133), as well as boosted optimism in those with higher serum antioxidant levels (134).

Between and within the group analysis shows that the scores for the scales of Health Condition, Fatness and Endurance changed significantly differently between the three groups due to different treatments. Results on Health Condition scale significantly differed between BCA and BC (with the improvement in the former and deterioration in the latter), thus implying increased perception of health improvement with the consumption of aronia. The BC group decrease on Health Condition scale may reflect their perception of themselves being deprived of aronia health related benefits. Thus, it is seems prudent to include a placebo juice in future studies in order to prevent such speculations. Increase on Endurance scale score differed between the BC and CON group, while Fatness score was significantly lower in the absence of treatment compared to both intervention exercising treatments.

Since both of the exercising groups improved on Body Fatness and Appearance scales it seems that the exercise intervention had a positive effect on the perception of one's body image. However, exercise alone (without aronia juice consumption) was not regarded sufficient for a significant improvement in the self-perception of Health Condition, Flexibility, Coordination and Self-Appreciation which inclines us to think that individuals may need something additional (in the form of dietary change or supplement) to perceive themselves as better in regard to these scales.

To better elucidate the effects of exercise on PSDQ scales, we would like to turn to the results of the previous intervention studies in this field. Some of them report on improvement or partial improvement (135-138) while others fail to provide sufficient evidence of improvement (139, 140). The inconsistency of their results may stem from the various study populations in

terms of gender and age or due to the different measurement instruments (PSDQ, PSPP or short version of PSPP), intervention type (single activity exercise sessions or various exercise activities, with or without the educational discussions and dietary intervention) and duration (6, 8, 10 weeks or several months or years).

We reached partial agreement in results with a group of Turkish authors (138) who chose a similar study sample (university sedentary female students) and applied similar exercise modality (step dance or aerobic sessions) and intensity (approx. 60-80% of the heart rate reserve) for 10 weeks. Exercisers increased their scores more than the control group on 4 out of 11 PSDQ scales, namely, Physical Activity, Coordination, Sports Competence and Flexibility. (We omitted the first from our analysis since our intervention in itself was exactly the increase in physical activity so the improvement on this scale was warranted.) Thus, if turning to the between and within the group differences both our study and the Turkish one found significant differences in 3 out of the 10 observed scales. However, when considering only the results of within the group analysis we found improvement in more than 3 scales in both of our exercising groups thus exceeding the Turkish results. If we observe only the BC group which is comparable in treatment to the Turkish exercising group, we document double the improvement in the number of scales. Since the type of scales improved is also different, this may imply the difference in the beneficial potential due to the different exercise modality (e.g. the Body Combat program is not exactly a dance but rather martial arts based aerobics, and this fact may predispose a greater improvement in Strength and Endurance perception). Both studies found an improvement in the Coordination scale (in our study in the BCA group only), which is expected due to the nature of aerobic dance intervention which requires coordination of body part movements to music.

Similarly, we state partial agreement with the findings of an early work (141) advocating the beneficial improvements in physical self-perception with a similar sample and intervention duration but a different exercise type (aerobic program on a bicycle ergometer). Although the authors used another measurement instrument, (PSPP), they also found significant improvements in three scales: Physical Condition, Strength and Physical Self-Worth, with the latter two being in reasonable correspondence with the PSDQ Strength, Sports Competence and General Physical Self-Concept scales, while the former may reflect the items from the PSDQ Physical Activity (which we omitted from the statistical analysis) and Endurance scales (61). Similarly, the PSPP Body Attractiveness Scale is closely related to the PSDQ Appearance and Body Fatness scales.

So we agree on the improvement in Endurance (PSPP Condition) and Strength scale and disagree on exercise potential to improve perceptions of one's Body Attractiveness.

The authors from the United Kingdom (137) also found improvement in Body Attractiveness, Strength and Condition scales of PSPP after 10 weeks of exercise intervention in their slightly older  $(31,9\pm9,37 \text{ years})$  mixed sample who followed individual trainings at a public gym. These results were found only in the subpopulation of adherers and authors state positive correlations with the significantly improved BF% and BMI. We did not perform any correlation analysis. According to the performed "within the group" analysis all of our groups (even the control group) improved their body composition, so if there was a positive correlation the control group would improve in the equal number of the scales as the other two, but that actually did not occur. So, we do not agree that physiological or body composition change is prerequisite for increase in PSC.

There is also agreement with the results of four other studies (136, 142-144); however, their sample and intervention design differed from ours. Taylor, HA and Fox, KR in 2005 (142) found significant improvements during the post-intervention period in two or even three PSPP out of the possible 4 scales (physical self-worth, physical condition and physical health) when observing at 16 weeks and 37 weeks, respectively. Opposite to our study, they found significant positive correlations of PSPP scales with the reduction in skinfolds and circumferences of their much older sample which had at least one coronary heart disease (CHD) risk factor increased. A significant improvement in Body Attractiveness, Physical Self-Worth and Sports Competence as well as in BMI was also found in exercising adolescent girls after a 6-week aerobic dance intervention compared to their counterparts who only participated in the classical physical education classes (143). Possible correlations were not examined. Another adolescent study (136) also claimed small magnitude improvements in Sports Competence, Physical Condition and Physical Self-Worth with absence of any correlation with the body composition or anthropometry change after 6 months of exercise intervention combined with healthy life style discussions. Similarly, study performed in children (144) in addition to the strength exercise intervention also applied dietary restrictions and found improved Strength and Endurance perception in the overweight/obese exercising participants, while in the group only on the dietary restrictions just the former scale improved. In both groups improvements were accompanied by favorable changes in body composition, BMI and physical performance tests, while lean body mass significantly differed between the groups.

On the contrary, we found four studies with the opposing results. An early investigation in this field (145) failed to find different responses between the groups after 10 weeks of aerobic intervention. Only their study number 2, with a mixed male-female sample and a different exercise type (weight training) improved Strength and Physical self-efficacy perception of exercisers compared to the control group enrolled in standard physical education classes. Several years later, the abovementioned Turkish group of authors (146) similarly failed to prove any significant group effects on the 5 scales of PSPP questionnaire between the control and exercise intervention groups of female university students, when the latter attended either aerobics or step exercise sessions for 8 weeks. Neither did the female adolescent study (139) with physical activity of preference performed 5 times a week together with the regular educational sessions on PA benefits show any significant change regarding the PSDQ scores in comparison to the traditionally held physical activity education classes. No difference between the groups emerged either in BF% or BMI. A study conducted in a sample of younger children (140) found changes in physical fitness parameters after 8 weeks of fitness circuit program which were not accompanied by improvement in PSC. Namely, the scores of Physical Appearance, Strength and Self-Esteem even decreased in the control group (which attended standard physical education classes). Authors speculate that the high baseline PSDQ scores (possible ceiling effect) and the absence of the sedentary control group biased the results.

It is clear from the above mentioned that we report improvement in a greater number of PSC scales than any other study discussed, at least in case of the combined Body Combat exercise and aronia juice consumption. Though it may be attractive to conclude that our intervention outbalances all the other intervention protocols discussed above, such a conclusion is not to be made until further controlled trials examine different exercise program effects on the PSC or differentiate between the separate contributions of Body Combat training and aronia juice to the overall PSC improvement. Moreover, two other issues also provide implications for the future studies. Firstly, since there is no ideal placebo for the exercise, the most appropriate study design would be a cross-over with sufficient washout period between no treatment and 2 different exercise treatments (BCA and BC). Such a design would also minimize interindividual variability, since each participant represents a "matched" control for itself. However, that design is challenging in terms of the participants' adherence due to a much longer protocol duration and a greater number of blood samplings. Secondly, since our control group who did not exercise or consume aronia juice also showed improvement on the General Physical Condition dimension

and several body composition and biochemical parameters, we may speculate that their inclusion in the study was a sufficient trigger for them to improve their life style habits or to develop competiveness against the exercising groups. Thus, they may also have engaged in some kind of leisure physical activity or dietary restriction without reporting it. Considering these two issues, the greatest limitations of our study may be the absence of the double blinded randomization, an appropriate placebo (e.g. a juice equal in sensory properties to aronia juice but depleted of its active components), objective monitoring of exercise intensity, dietary intake, menstrual cycle phase and the additional control sedentary but aronia consuming group as well as the small sample size.

Although our study failed to prove significant improvements in most of the CVD risk factors observed (body composition, blood biochemical parameters or metabolic estimations) in healthy young sedentary females after 8 weeks of Body Combat aerobic exercise with or without aronia juice consumption, to the best of our knowledge this is the first controlled intervention study that combines aronia juice consumption with an aerobic dance/martial arts exercise in young healthy previously sedentary females with a simultaneous examination of both the physiological and psychological effects. Both of our intervention treatments showed strong potential for the PSC improvement and caused small improvements in at least two components of body fat (LL-F% and visceral fat rating) which is a known CVD risk factor. Our findings as well as the findings of several abovementioned studies show that a change in body composition and physiological parameters is not prerequisite for improvement in the PSC. We conclude that even the awareness and ability of doing something good for one's own physical-self (exercising, consuming healthy juice) is beneficial for the development of positive PSC and could possibly slow down the increase in eating disorders and body image distortion prevalence among generations brought up in the modern "era of dieting" and "hunt for leanness"(11). Therefore, we suggest that the creators of national labor and academic policies incorporate free access to exercising facilities, fresh fruit and juices to their young female staff or students in order to protect them from body image and PSC distortions and body weight gain during the challenging period of transition from high school to university or working environment.

To sum up, the fact that our participants were healthy young individuals whose CVD or metabolic disease risk is low compared to the older sedentary adults possibly prevented striking physiological change. Thus, we conclude that beneficial changes in psychological outcome represented by the improved PSC may be of greater clinical importance for the young adults, having in mind that a high score in physical self-perception is associated with a greater body and life satisfaction, increase in current quality of life and higher rate of frequent participation and continuation in physical activity which is a proven method for the prevention of CVD in later adulthood.

### REFERENCES

1. Institute of Public Health of Serbia "Dr Milan Jovanović Batut". Non-communicable diseases. In: Ilić D, ed. Health Statistical Yearbook of Republic of Serbia 2014

Belgrade: Institute of Public Health of Serbia "Dr Milan Jovanović Batut", 2015:424-8.

- Ervin BR. Prevalence of Metabolic Syndrome Among Adults 20 Years of Age and Over, by Sex, Age, Race and Ethnicity, and Body Mass Index: United States, 2003–2006. National health statistics reports. Hyattsville: U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Center for Health Statistics, 2009.
- 3. World Health Organization (WHO). Country profiles on nutrition, physical activity and obesity in the 53 WHO European Region Member States.Methodology and summary. Copenhagen, Denmark: WHO Regional Office for Europe, 2013.
- 4. American College for Sports Medicine (ACSM). ACSM's Guidelines for Exercise Testing and Prescription. 9th ed. Baltimore: Wolters Kluwer

Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2014.

- 5. O'Donovan G, Blazevich AJ, Boreham C, Cooper AR, Crank H, Ekelund U, Fox KR, Gately P, Giles-Corti B, Gill JMR, et al. The ABC of Physical Activity for Health: A consensus statement from the British Association of Sport and Exercise Sciences. Journal of Sports Sciences 2010;28(6):573-91. doi: 10.1080/02640411003671212.
- 6. Institute of Public Health of Serbia "Dr Milan Jovanović Batut". Life Style, knowledge and attitudes to health of population in Republic of Serbia. In: Ilić D, ed. Health Statistical Yearbook of Republic of Serbia 2014

Belgrade: Institute of Public Health of Serbia "Dr Milan Jovanović Batut", 2015:531-5.

- Haskell WL, Lee I-M, Pate RR, Powell KE, Blair SN, Franklin BA, Macera CA, Heath GW, Thompson PD, Bauman A. Physical Activity and Public Health: Updated Recommendation for Adults From the American College of Sports Medicine and the American Heart Association. Circulation 2007;116(9):1081-93. doi: 10.1161/circulationaha.107.185649.
- 8. Miljanovic G, Mutavdzic B, Marjanovic M, Zivaljevic Z, Janosevic M, Masic S, Pelva D. Anthropometric Characteristics, Nutritional Status And Dietary Habits In A College Population. Serbian Journal of Experimental and Clinical Research 2015;16(3). doi: 10.1515/sjecr-2015-0032.
- 9. Kyle UG, Genton L, Karseguard L, Slosman DO, Pichard C. Single Prediction Equation for Bioelectrical Impedance Analysis in Adults Aged 20–94 Years. Nutrition 2001;17(3):248-53.
- Crnobrnja V, Srdic B, Stokic E, Dujmovic F, Andrejic B. Analysis of obesity prevalence in students from Novi Sad. Medicinski pregled 2012;65(3-4):133-7. doi: 10.2298/mpns1204133c.
- 11. Ogden J. Body Dissatisfaction. Editon ed. The Psychology of Eating From Healthy to Disordered Behavior. West Sussex, UK: Wiley-Blackwell, 2010:97-115.
- 12. Raitakari OT, Juonala M, Ronnemaa T, Keltikangas-Jarvinen L, Rasanen L, Pietikainen M, Hutri-Kahonen N, Taittonen L, Jokinen E, Marniemi J, et al. Cohort Profile: The Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. International Journal of Epidemiology 2008;37(6):1220-6. doi: 10.1093/ije/dym225.
- 13. Mintem GC, Gigante DP, Horta BL. Change in body weight and body image in young adults: a longitudinal study. BMC Public Health 2015;15(1). doi: 10.1186/s12889-015-1579-7.

- 14. Iannotti RJ, Wang J. Patterns of Physical Activity, Sedentary Behavior, and Diet in U.S. Adolescents. Journal of Adolescent Health 2013;53(2):280-6. doi: 10.1016/j.jadohealth.2013.03.007.
- 15. Patte KA, Laxer RE, Qian W, Leatherdale ST. An analysis of weight perception and physical activity and dietary behaviours among youth in the COMPASS study. SSM Population Health 2016;2:841-9. doi: 10.1016/j.ssmph.2016.10.016.
- 16. Green AN, McGrath R, Martinez V, Taylor K, Paul DR, Vella CA. Associations of objectively measured sedentary behavior, light activity, and markers of cardiometabolic health in young women. European Journal of Applied Physiology 2014;114(5):907-19. doi: 10.1007/s00421-014-2822-0.
- Kelley GA, Kelley KS, Tran ZV. Aerobic Exercise and Lipids and Lipoproteins in Women: A Meta-Analysis of Randomized Controlled Trials. J Womens Health(Larchmt) 2004;13(10):1148-64.
- 18. Arikawa AY, Thomas W, Gross M, Smith A, Phipps WR, Kurzer MS, Schmitz KH. Aerobic training reduces systemic oxidative stress in young women with elevated leveles of F<sub>2</sub>-isoprostanes. Contemporary Clinical Trials 2013;34:212-7.
- 19. Panagiotakos DB, Pitsavos C, Chrysohoou C, Kavouras S, Stefanadis C. The associations between leisure-time physical activity and inflammatory and coagulation markers related to cardiovascular disease: the ATTICA Study. Preventive Medicine 2005;40(4):432-7. doi: 10.1016/j.ypmed.2004.07.010.
- 20. Woolf K, Reese CE, Mason MP, Beaird LC, Tudor-Locke C, Vaughan LA. Physical Activity is Associated with Risk Factors for Chronic Disease across Adult Women's Life Cycle. J Am Diet Assoc 2008;108:948-59.
- 21. Fox KR. The influence of physical activity on mental well-being. Public Health Nutrition 1999;2(3a):411-8. doi: 10.1017/s1368980099000567.
- 22. Taylor BC, Sallis JF, Needle R. The Relation of Physical Activity and Exercise to Mental Health. Public Health Reports 1985;100(2):195-202.
- 23. Nieman P. Psychosocial Aspects of Physical activity. Paediatr Child Health 2002;7(5):309-12.
- 24. Thompson PD, Crouse SF, Goodpaster B, Kelley D, N M, Pescatello LS. The acute versus the chronic response to exercise. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2001;33(6):S438-S55.
- 25. Maraki M, Tsofliou F, Pitsiladis YP, Malkova D, Mutrie N, Higgins S. Acute effects of a single exercise class on appetite, energy intake and mood. Is there a time of day effect? Appetite 2005;45(3):272-8. doi: 10.1016/j.appet.2005.07.005.
- 26. Maraki M, Magkos F, Christodoulou N, Aggelopoulou N, Skenderi KP, Panagiotakos D, Kavouras SA, Sidossis LS. One day of moderate energy deficit reduces fasting and postprandial triacylglycerolemia in women: The role of calorie restriction and exercise. Clinical Nutrition 2010;29(4):459-63. doi: 10.1016/j.clnu.2009.10.007.
- 27. Bellou E, Siopi A, Galani M, Maraki M, Tsekouras YE, Panagiotakos DB, Kavouras SA, Magkos F, Sidossis LS. Acute Effects of Exercise and Calorie Restriction on Triglyceride Metabolism in Women. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2013;45(3):455-61. doi: 10.1249/MSS.0b013e318278183e.
- 28. Kyle UG, Morabia A, Schutz Y, Pichard C. Sedentarism affects body fat mass index and fat-free mass index in adults aged 18 to 98 years. Nutrition 2004;20(3):255-60. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2003.11.019.
- 29. Kyle UG, Genton L, Slosman DO, Pichard C. Fat-Free and Fat Mass Percentiles in 5225 Healthy Subjects Aged 15 to 98 Years. Nutrition 2001;17(7/8):534-41.
- 30. Guclu M. Comparing Women Doing Regular Exercise with Sedentary Women in Terms of Certain Blood Parameters, Leptin Level and Body Fat Percentage. Coll Antropol 2014;38(2):453-8.

- 31. Kyle UG, Zhang FF, Morabia A, Pichard C. Longitudinal study of body composition changes associated with weight change and physical activity. Nutrition 2006;22(11-12):1103-11. doi: 10.1016/j.nut.2006.08.003.
- 32. Ji LL. Antioxidants and oxidative stress in exercise. PEBM 1999;222:283-92.
- 33. Yavari A, Javadi M, Mirmiran P, Bahadoran Z. Exercise-Induced Oxidative Stress and Dietary Antoxidative. Asian Journal of Sports Medicine 2015;6(1). doi: 10.5812/asjsm.24898.
- 34. Hecker BL, Ajzen I. Improving the prediction of Health behavior: An approach based on Theory of Reasoned Action. Academic Psychology Bulettin 1983;5:11-9.
- 35. Ajzen I. Theory of Planned Behavior. Editon ed. In: Lange PAM, Kruglanski WA, Higgins ET, eds. Handbook of theories of social psychology. London: Sage, 2012:438-59.
- 36. Ajzen I. The theory of planned behavior. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes 1991;50(2):179-211. doi: 10.1016/0749-5978(91)90020-t.
- 37. Brickell TA. Autonomy and Control: Augmenting the Validity of the Theory of Planned Behaviour in Predicting Exercise. Journal of Health Psychology 2006;11(1):51-63. doi: 10.1177/1359105306058847.
- 38. Bandura A. Social Cognitive Theory. Editon ed. In: Vasta R, ed. Annals of child development Six theories of child development. Greenwich: CT:JAI Press, 1989:1-60.
- 39. Bandura A. Health Promotion by Social Cognitive Means. Health Education & Behavior 2004;31(2):143-64. doi: 10.1177/1090198104263660.
- 40. Bandura A. The Primacy of Self Regulation in Health Promotion. Applied Psychology: An international review 2005;54(2):245-54.
- 41. Schneider ML, Kwan BM. Psychological need satisfaction, intrinsic motivation and affective response to exercise in adolescents. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2013;14(5):776-85. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2013.04.005.
- 42. Linke SE, Robinson CJ, Pekmezi D. Applying Psychological Theories to Promote Healthy Lifestyles. American Journal of Lifestyle Medicine 2014;8(1):4-14. doi: 10.1177/1559827613487496.
- 43. Ekkekakis P, Petruzzello SJ. Acute Aerobic Exercise and Affect. Sports Medicine 1999;28(5):337-74. doi: 10.2165/00007256-199928050-00005.
- 44. Ekkekakis P, Parfitt G, Petruzzello SJ. The Pleasure and Displeasure People Feel When they Exercise at Different Intensities. Sports Medicine 2011;41(8):641-71. doi: 10.2165/11590680-00000000-00000.
- 45. Ekkekakis P, Lind E, Vazou S. Affective Responses to Increasing Levels of Exercise Intensity in Normal-weight, Overweight, and Obese Middle-aged Women. Obesity 2010;18(1):79-85. doi: 10.1038/oby.2009.204.
- 46. Ekkekakis P, Hargreaves EA, Parfitt G. Introduction to the special section on affective responses to exercise. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2013;14(5):749-50. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2013.04.010.
- 47. Ekkekakis P, Hall EE, Petruzzello SJ. The Relationship Between Exercise Intensity and Affective Responses Demystified: To Crack the 40-Year-Old Nut, Replace the 40-Year-Old Nutcracker! Annals of Behavioral Medicine 2008;35(2):136-49. doi: 10.1007/s12160-008-9025-z.
- 48. Ekkekakis P, Hall EE, Petruzzello SJ. Variation and homogeneity in affective responses to physical activity of varying intensities: An alternative perspective on dose–response based on evolutionary considerations. Journal of Sports Sciences 2005;23(5):477-500. doi: 10.1080/02640410400021492.
- 49. Johnes L, Karageorghis CI, Ekkekakis P. Can High-Intensity Exercise Be More Pleasant? Attentional Dissociation Using Music and Video. Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology 2014;36(4):528-41. doi: 10.1123/jsep.2014-0251.

- 50. Hall EE, Ekkekakis P, Petruzzello SJ. The affective beneficence of vigorous exercise revisited. British Journal of Health Psychology 2002;7:47-66.
- 51. Newton RL, Jung ME, Bourne JE, Little JP. Where Does HIT Fit? An Examination of the Affective Response to High-Intensity Intervals in Comparison to Continuous Moderateand Continuous Vigorous-Intensity Exercise in the Exercise Intensity-Affect Continuum. PLoS ONE 2014;9(12):e114541. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0114541.
- 52. Burke SM, Carron AV, Eys MA. Physical activity context: Preferences of university students. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2006;7(1):1-13. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2005.03.002.
- 53. Les Mills International Ltd. Internet: https://www.lesmills.com/workouts/fitnessclasses/bodycombat/#SCIENCE (accessed 22.12. 2017).
- 54. Reishehrei AP, Reishehrei Ap, Soleimani E. A Comparison Study of Self Concept and Self Efficacy in Martial Arts and non Martial Arts Athletics in Iran. Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences 2014;116:5025-9. doi: 10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.01.1067.
- 55. Rixon KP, Rehor PR, Bemben MG. Analysis of the assessment of caloric expenditure in four modes of aerobic dance. Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research 2006;20(3):593-6.
- 56. Klomsten AT. Validation of the Physical Self-Description Questionnaire for Use in Norwegian Populations. International Biennial Conference, Self-concept research : driving international research agenda. Sydney, Australia, 2002.
- 57. Guérin F, Marsh HW, Famose J-P. Generalizability of the PSDQ and Its Relationship to Physical Fitness: The European French Connection. Journal of Sport and Exercise Psychology 2004;26(1):19-38. doi: 10.1123/jsep.26.1.19.
- 58. Moore JB. Cognitive Indices of Physical Self-Perception: Relationships with Physical Activity. Dissertation. Faculty of the Graduate School. Austin, Texas: University of Texas at Austin, 2003.
- 59. Marsh HW, Sonstroem RJ. Importance Ratings and Specific Components of Physical Self-Concept: Relevance to Predicting Global Components of Self-Concept and Exercise. Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology 1995;17:84-104.
- 60. Janic Radisavljevic S, Jurak G, Milanovic I, Lazarevic D, Kovac M, Novak D. Physical Self-concept of adolescents in Western Balkan Countries: A pilot study. Perceptual & Motor Skills 2014;119(2):629-49. doi: DOI 10.2466/08.PMS.119c23z7.
- 61. Marsh HW, Richards GE, Johnson S, Roche L, Tremayne P. Physical Self-Description Questionnaire: Psychometric Properties and a Multitrait-Multimethod Analysis of Relations to Existing Instruments. Journal of Sport & Exercise Psychology 1994;16:270-305.
- 62. Schipke D, Freund PA. A meta-analytic reliability generalization of the Physical Self-Description Questionnaire (PSDQ). Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2012;13(6):789-97. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2012.04.012.
- 63. Chrubasik C, Li G, Chrubasik S. The clinical effectiveness of chokeberry: a systematic review. Phytotherapy Research 2010:n/a-n/a. doi: 10.1002/ptr.3226.
- 64. Borissova P, Valcheva S, Belcheva A. Antiinflammatory effect of flavonoids in the natural juice from Aronia melanocarpa, rutin and rutin-magnesium complex on an experimental model of inflammation induced by histamine and serotonin. Acta Physiol Pharmacol Bulg 1994;20(1):25-30.
- 65. Kähkönen MP, Hopia AI, Heinonen M. Berry Phenolics and Their Antioxidant Activity. J Agric Food Chem 2001;49(8):4076-82. doi: 10.1021/jf010152t.
- 66. Zheng W, Wang SY. Oxygen Radical Absorbing Capacity of Phenolics in Blueberries, Cranberries, Chokeberries, and Lingonberries. J Agric Food Chem 2003;51:502-9.
- 67. Borowska S, Brzóska MM. Chokeberries (Aronia melanocarpa) and Their Products as a Possible Means for the Prevention and Treatment of Noncommunicable Diseases and

Unfavorable Health Effects Due to Exposure to Xenobiotics. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety 2016;15(6):982-1017. doi: 10.1111/1541-4337.12221.

- 68. Parzonko A, Naruszewicz M. Cardioprotective Effects of Aronia melanocarpa Anthocyanins. From Laboratory Experiments to Clinical Practice. Current Pharmaceutical Design 2016;22(00):1-6.
- 69. Kardum N, Milovanović B, Šavikin K, Zdunić G, Mutavdžin S, Gligorijević T, Spasić S. Beneficial Effects of Polyphenol-Rich Chokeberry Juice Consumption on Blood Pressure Level and Lipid Status in Hypertensive Subjects. J Med Food 2015;18(11):1231-8. doi: 10.1089/jmf.2014.0171.
- Kardum N, Konić-Ristić A, Šavikin K, Spasić S, Stefanović A, Ivanišević J, Miljković M. Effects of Polyphenol-Rich Chokeberry Juice on Antioxidant/Pro-Oxidant Status in Healthy Subjects. J Med Food 2014;17(8):869-74. doi: 10.1089/jmf.2013.0135.
- 71. Kardum N, Petrović-Oggiano G, Takic M, Glibetić N, Zec M, Debeljak-Martacic J, Konić-Ristić A. Effects of Glucomannan-Enriched, Aronia Juice-Based Supplement on Cellular Antioxidant Enzymes and Membrane Lipid Status in Subjects with Abdominal Obesity. The Scientific World Journal 2014;2014:1-7. doi: 10.1155/2014/869250.
- 72. Boncheva M, Turnovska T. Administration of bioflavonoides improves plasma levels of adipocyte hormones. Acta Medica Bulgarica 2014;41(2):1-11.
- 73. Sonoda K, Aoi W, Iwata T, Li Y. Anthocyanin-rich Aronia melanocarpa extract improves body temperature maintenance in healthy women with a cold constitution. SpringerPlus 2013;2.
- 74. Kulling SE, Rawel HM. Chokeberry (Aronia melanocarpa) A Review on the Characteristic Components and Potential Health Effects. Planta Med 2008;74:1625-34. doi: DOI 10.1055/s-0028-1088306.
- 75. Qin B, Anderson RA. An extract of chokeberry attenuates weight gain and modulates insulin, adipogenic and inflammatory signalling pathways in epididymal adipose tissue of rats fed a fructose-rich diet. British Journal of Nutrition 2011;108(04):581-7. doi: 10.1017/s000711451100599x.
- 76. Valcheva-Kuzmanova S, Kuzmanov K, Mihova V, Krasnaliev I, Borissova P, Belcheva A. Antihyperlipidemic Effect of Aronia melanocarpa Fruit Juice in Rats Fed a High-Cholesterol Diet. Plant Foods for Human Nutrition 2006;62(1):19-24. doi: 10.1007/s11130-006-0036-2.
- 77. Valcheva-Kuzmanova S, Kuzmanov K, Tsanova-Savova S, Mihova V, Krasnaliev V, Borissova P, Belcheva A. Lipid-lowering effects of Aronia melanocarpa fruit juice in rats fed cholesterol-containing diets. Journal of Food Biochemistry 2007;31:589-602.
- 78. Baum JI, Howard LR, Prior RL, Lee S-O, Seeram NP, Shukkitt-Hale B. Effect of Aronia melanocarpa (Black Chokeberry) supplementation on the development of obesity in mice fed a high-fat diet. Journal of Berry Research 2016;6(2):203-12. doi: 10.3233/jbr-160134.
- 79. Zielinska-Przyjemska M, Olejnik A, Dobrowolska-Zachwieja A, Grajek W. Effects of Aronia melanocarpa polyphenols on oxidative metabolism and apoptosis of neutrophils from obese and non-obese individuals. Acta Sci Pol, Technol Aliment 2007;6(3):75-87.
- 80. Valcheva-Kuzmanova S, Eftimov M, Belcheva I, Belcheva S, Tashev R. Anti-anxiety effect of Aronia melanocarpa fruit juice administered subchronically to rats. Farmacia 2016;64(3):367-71.
- 81. Valcheva-Kuzmanova S, Zhelyazkova-Savova M. Anxiolytic-like effect of Aronia melanocarpa fruit juice in rats. Methods and Findings in Experimental and Clinical Pharmacology 2009;31(10):651. doi: 10.1358/mf.2009.31.10.1423884.
- 82. Tomić M, Ignjatović Đ, Tovilović-Kovačević G, Krstić-Milošević D, Ranković S, Popović T, Glibetić M. Reduction of anxiety-like and depression-like behaviors in rats after one month of drinking Aronia melanocarpa berry juice. Food Funct 2016;7(7):3111-20. doi: 10.1039/c6fo00321d.

- 83. Ohgami K, Ilieva I, Shiratori K, Koyama Y, Jin X-H, Yoshida K, Kase S, Kitaichi N, Suzuki Y, Tanaka T, et al. Anti-inflammatory Effects of Aronia Extract on Rat Endotoxin-Induced Uveitis. Investigative Opthalmology & Visual Science 2005;46(1):275. doi: 10.1167/iovs.04-0715.
- 84. Park H, Liu Y, Kim H-S, Shin J-H. Chokeberry attenuates the expression of genes related to de novo lipogenesis in the hepatocytes of mice with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease. Nutrition Research 2016;36(1):57-64. doi: 10.1016/j.nutres.2015.10.010.
- 85. Sosnowska D, Podsędek A, Kucharska AZ, Redzynia M, Opęchowska M, Koziołkiewicz M. Comparison of in vitro anti-lipase and antioxidant activities, and composition of commercial chokeberry juices. European Food Research and Technology 2015;242(4):505-15. doi: 10.1007/s00217-015-2561-4.
- 86. Salvadó MJ, Casanova E, Fernández-Iglesias A, Arola L, Bladé C. Roles of proanthocyanidin rich extracts in obesity. Food Funct 2015;6(4):1053-71. doi: 10.1039/c4fo01035c.
- 87. Yamane T, Kozuka M, Konda D, Nakano Y, Nakagaki T, Ohkubo I, Ariga H. Improvement of blood glucose levels and obesity in mice given aronia juice by inhibition of dipeptidyl peptidase IV and  $\alpha$ -glucosidase. The Journal of Nutritional Biochemistry 2016;31:106-12. doi: 10.1016/j.jnutbio.2016.02.004.
- 88. Kedzierska M, Olas B, Wachowicz B, Glowacki R, Bald E, Czernek U, Szydłowska-Pazera K, Potemski P, Piekarski J, Jeziorski A. Effects of the commercial extract of aronia on oxidative stress in blood platelets isolated from breast cancer patients after the surgery and various phases of the chemotherapy. Fitoterapia 2012;83(2):310-7. doi: 10.1016/j.fitote.2011.11.007.
- Šavikin K, Menković N, Zdunić G, Pljevljakušić D, Spasić S, Kardum N, Konić-Ristić A. Dietary Supplementation with Polyphenol-Rich Chokeberry Juice Improves Skin Morphology in Cellulite. J Med Food 2014;17(5):582-7. doi: 10.1089/jmf.2013.0102.
- 90. Pilaczynska-Szczesniak L, Skarpanska-Steinborn A, Deskur E, Basta P, Horoszkiewicz-Hassan M. The Influence of Chokeberry Juice Supplementation on the Reduction of Oxidative Stress Resulting from an Incremental Rowing Ergometer Exercise. International Journal of Sport Nutrition and Exercise Metabolism 2005;14:48-58.
- 91. Skarpańska-Stejnborn A, Basta P, Sadowska J, Pilaczyńska-Szczeńniak Ł. Effect of supplementation with chokeberry juice on the inflammatory status and markers of iron metabolism in rowers. Journal of the International Society of Sports Nutrition 2014;11(1). doi: 10.1186/s12970-014-0048-5.
- 92. Petrovic S, Arsic A, Glibetic M, Cikiriz N, Jakovljevic V, Vucic V. The effects of polyphenol-rich chokeberry juice on fatty acid profiles and lipid peroxidation of active handball players: results from a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Canadian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology 2016;94(10):1058-63. doi: 10.1139/cjpp-2015-0575.
- 93. Prentice AM. BIA Technology for Assessing Body Fat. An Introductory Guide for Clinical and Research Applications. Amsterdam, Netherlands: Tanita Europe BV, 2012.
- 94. Prentice AM. BIA Technology for assessing muscle mass

An introductory guide. Tanita Corporation, 2011:1-16.

- 95. Bosy-Westphal A, Schautz B, Later W, Kehayias JJ, Gallagher D, Müller MJ. What makes a BIA equation unique? Validity of eight-electrode multifrequency BIA to estimate body composition in a healthy adult population. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition 2013;67:S14-S21. doi: 10.1038/ejcn.2012.160.
- 96. Pietrobelli A, Rubiano F, St-Onge MP, Heymsfield SB. New bioimpedance analysis system: improved phenotyping with whole-body analysis. European Journal of Clinical Nutrition 2004;58(11):1479-84. doi: 10.1038/sj.ejcn.1601993.

- 97. Tanita Corporation of America I. Tanita Technical Bulletin: Body Composition Measurement Repeatability. www.tanita.com, 2013.
- 98. Tanita Corporation of America Inc. Tanita Technical Bulletin: Regression Formula for Basal Metabolic Rate (BMR). Tanita Corporation of America Inc., 2013. [Tanita Corporation
- 99. Tanita Corporation of America Inc. Tanita Technical Bulletin: Visceral Fat Measurement. Illinois: Tanita Corporation of America Inc., 2013. [Tanita Corporation of America I
- 100. Tanita Corporation. TANITA Ironman InnerScan Wireless Segmental Body Composition Platform BC-1500 Instruction Manual. In: Corporation T, ed., 2013.
- 101. Tanita Corporation. Body Composition Analyzer Instruction Manual SC-240. In: Tanita Corporation of America I, ed. Arlington Heights, Illinois, U.S.A., 2010:19-20.
- 102. Glibetic M, Kadvan A, Tepsic J, Martacic JD, Djekic-Ivankovic M, Gurinovic M. Management of food composition database harmonized with EuroFIR criteria using a web application. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis 2011;24(4-5):741-3. doi: 10.1016/j.jfca.2010.09.002.
- 103. Gurinović M, Milešević J, Novaković R, Kadvan A, Djekić-Ivanković M, Šatalić Z, Korošec M, Spiroski I, Ranić M, Dupouy E, et al. Improving nutrition surveillance and public health research in Central and Eastern Europe/Balkan Countries using the Balkan Food Platform and dietary tools. Food Chemistry 2016;193:173-80. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.03.103.
- 104. Gurinović M, Milešević J, Kadvan A, Nikolić M, Zeković M, Djekić-Ivanković M, Dupouy E, Finglas P, Glibetić M. Development, features and application of DIET ASSESS & PLAN (DAP) software in supporting public health nutrition research in Central Eastern European Countries (CEEC). Food Chemistry 2016. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2016.09.114.
- 105. Gurinović M, Milešević J, Kadvan A, Djekić-Ivanković M, Debeljak-Martačić J, Takić M, Nikolić M, Ranković S, Finglas P, Glibetić M. Establishment and advances in the online Serbian food and recipe data base harmonized with EuroFIR<sup>™</sup> standards. Food Chemistry 2016;193:30-8. doi: 10.1016/j.foodchem.2015.01.107.
- 106. Błaszczak W, Amarowicz R, Górecki AR. Antioxidant capacity, phenolic composition and microbial stability of aronia juice subjected to high hydrostatic pressure processing. Innovative Food Science & Emerging Technologies 2017;39:141-7. doi: 10.1016/j.ifset.2016.12.005.
- 107. Wilkowska A, Ambroziak W, Adamiec J, Czyżowska A. Preservation of Antioxidant Activity and Polyphenols in Chokeberry Juice and Wine with the Use of Microencapsulation. Journal of Food Processing and Preservation 2016. doi: 10.1111/jfpp.12924.
- 108. Beaver WL, Wasserman K, Whipp BJ. A new method for detecting anaerobic threshold by gas exchange. J Appl Physiol 1986;60:2020-7.
- 109. Buckner SL, Loenneke JP, Loprinzi PD. Cross-Sectional Association Between Normal-Range Lactate Dehydrogenase, Physical Activity and Cardiovascular Disease Risk Score. Sports Medicine 2015;46(4):467-72. doi: 10.1007/s40279-015-0457-x.
- 110. Kopel E, Kivity S, Morag-Koren N, Segev S, Sidi Y. Relation of Serum Lactate Dehydrogenase to Coronary Artery Disease. The American Journal of Cardiology 2012;110(12):1717-22. doi: 10.1016/j.amjcard.2012.08.005.
- 111. Kostrzewa-Nowak D, Nowak R, Jastrzębski Z, Zarębska A, Bichowska M, Drobnik-Kozakiewicz I, Radzimiński Ł, Leońska-Duniec A, Ficek K, Cięszczyk P. Effect of 12week-long aerobic training programme on body composition, aerobic capacity, complete blood count and blood lipid profile among young women. Biochemia Medica 2015:103-13. doi: 10.11613/bm.2015.013.

- 112. Grant S, Todd K, Aitchison TC, Kelly P, Stoddart D. The effects of a 12-week group exercise programme on physiological and psychological variables and function in overweight women. Public Health 2004;118(1):31-42. doi: 10.1016/s0033-3506(03)00131-8.
- 113. Ring-Dimitriou S, von Duvillard SP, Paulweber B, Stadlmann M, LeMura LM, Peak K, Mueller E. Nine months aerobic fitness induced changes on blood lipids and lipoproteins in untrained subjects versus controls. European Journal of Applied Physiology 2006;99(3):291-9. doi: 10.1007/s00421-006-0347-x.
- 114. Raffaelli C, Milanese C, Lanza M, Zamparo P. Water-based training enhances both physical capacites and body composition in healthy young adult women. Sport Sci Health 2016;12:195-207.
- 115. Ceylan Hİ, Babayiğit İrez G, Saygın Ö. Examining of the effects of aerobic dance and step dance exercises on some hematological parameters and blood lipids. International Journal of Human Sciences 2014;11(2):980. doi: 10.14687/ijhs.v11i2.3077.
- 116. LeMura LM, von Duvillard SP, Andreacci J, Klebez JM, Chelland SA, Ruso J. Lipid and lipoprotein profiles, cardiovascular fitness, body composition, and diet during and after resistance, aerobic and combination training in young women. Eur J Appl Physiol 2000;82:451-8.
- 117. Smith MM, Sommer AJ, Starkoff BE, Devor ST. Crossfit-Based High-Intensity Power Training Improves Maximal Aerobic Fitness and Body Composition. Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research 2013;27(11):3159-72.
- 118. Pantelic S, Milanovic Z, Sporis G, Stojanovic-Tosic J. Effects of a Twelve-Week Aerobic Dance Exercises on Body Composition Parameters in Young Women. Int J Morphol 2013;31(4):1243-50.
- 119. Trapp E, Chisholm D, Freund J, Boutcher S. The effects of high-intensity intermittent exercise training on fat loss and fasting insulin levels of young women. International Journal of Obesity 2008;32:684-91.
- 120. Silva DAS, Petroski EL, Pelegrini A. Effects of aerobic exercise on the body composition and lipid profile of overweight adolescents. RevBrasCiencEsporte 2014;36(2):295-309.
- Stasiulis A, Mockiene A, Vizbaraite D, Mockus P. Aerobic exercise-induced changes in body composition and blood lipids in young women. Medicina (Kaunas) 2010;46(2):129-34.
- 122. Demirci N. The effect of 14 week regular aerobic-step exercises on female university students' cholesterol levels. Science, Movement and Health 2013;13(2):506-11.
- 123. Grediagin MA, Cody M, Rupp J, Benardot DAN, Shern R. Exercise Intensity Does Not Effect Body Composition Change in Untrained, Moderately Overfat Women. Journal of the American Dietetic Association 1995;95(6):661-5. doi: 10.1016/s0002-8223(95)00181-6.
- 124. Ramirez-Campillo R, Andrade DC, Campos-Jara C, Henriquez-Olguin C, Alvarez-Lepin C, Izquierdo M. Regional Fat Changes Induced by Localized Muscle Endurance Resistance Training. Journal of Strength and Conditioning Research 2013;27(8):2219-24.
- 125. Petrovic-Oggiano G, Damjanov V, Vucic V, Debeljak-Martacic J, Pavlovic M, Glibetic M. Effects of three types of physical activity on reduction of metabolic parameters involved in cardiovascular risk. Archives of Biological Sciences 2009;61(3):367-74. doi: 10.2298/abs0903367p.
- 126. Pelemis VM, Macura M, Andrevski-Krivokuca N, Ujsasi D, Pelemis M, Lalic S. The influence of aerobic training on the biochemical and physical parameters of obese women. Facta Universitatis, Physical Education and Sport 2015;13(2):217-28.
- 127. Sillanpaa E, Hakkinen A, Hakkinen K. Body composition changes by DXA, BIA and skinfolds during exercise training in women. Eur J Appl Physiol 2013;113:2331-41.

- 128. Shimamoto H, Adachi Y, Tanaka K. Seasonal variation of alterations in exercise-induced body composition in obese Japanese women. European Journal of Applied Physiology 2002;86(5):382-7. doi: 10.1007/s00421-001-0532-x.
- 129. Hagobian TA, Braun B. Physical Activity and Hormonal Regulation of Appetite: Sex Differences and Weight Control. Exerc Sport Sci Rev 2009;38(1):25-30.
- 130. Kardum N, Takić M, Šavikin K, Zec M, Zdunić G, Spasić S, Konić-Ristić A. Effects of polyphenol-rich chokeberry juice on cellular antioxidant enzymes and membrane lipid status in healthy women. Journal of Functional Foods 2014;9:89-97. doi: 10.1016/j.jff.2014.04.019.
- 131. Sikora J, Broncel M, Markowicz M, Chałubiński M, Wojdan K, Mikiciuk-Olasik E. Short-term supplementation with Aronia melanocarpa extract improves platelet aggregation, clotting, and fibrinolysis in patients with metabolic syndrome. European Journal of Nutrition 2011;51(5):549-56. doi: 10.1007/s00394-011-0238-8.
- 132. Broncel M, Kozirog M, Duchnowicz P, Koter-Michalak M, Sikora J, Chojnowska-Jezierska J. Aronia melanocarpa extract reduces blood pressure, serum endothelin, lipid, and oxidative stress marker levels in patients with metabolic syndrome. Med Sci Monit 2010;16(1):CR28-34.
- 133. Mujcic R, J.Oswald A. Evolution of Well-Being and Happiness After Increases in Consumption of Fruit and Vegetables. American Journal of Public Health 2016;106(8):1504-10. doi: 10.2105/ajph.2016.303260.
- 134. Boehm JK, Williams DR, Rimm EB, Ryff C, Kubzansky LD. Association Between Optimism and Serum Antioxidants in the Midlife in the United States Study. Psychosomatic Medicine 2013;75(1):2-10. doi: 10.1097/PSY.0b013e31827c08a9.
- 135. Aşçı FH. The effects of physical fitness training on trait anxiety and physical self-concept of female university students. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2003;4(3):255-64. doi: 10.1016/s1469-0292(02)00009-2.
- 136. Lindwall M, Lindgren E-C. The effects of a 6-month exercise intervention programme on physical self-perceptions and social physique anxiety in non-physically active adolescent Swedish girls. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2005;6(6):643-58. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2005.03.003.
- 137. Polman R, Borkoles E. Relationship between physical self-perceptions and body composition following a 10 week exercise program for previously sedentary participants. International Biennial Self Research Conference 4th. Ann Arbor, Michigan, USA, 2006:1-8.
- 138. Aşçi HF, Koşar NS, Işler KA. The relationship of self-concept and perceived athletic competence to physical activity level and gender among Turkish early adolescents. Adolescence 2001;36(143):499-507.
- 139. Schneider M, Dunton GF, Cooper DM. Physical activity and physical self-concept among sedentary adolescent females: An intervention study. Psychology of Sport and Exercise 2008;9(1):1-14. doi: 10.1016/j.psychsport.2007.01.003.
- Mayorga-Vega D, Viciana J, Cocca A, de Rueda Villen B. Effect of a physical fitness programm on physical self-concept and physical fitness elements in primary school students Perceptual & Motor Skills 2012;115(3):984-96. doi: 10.2466/06.10.25.pms.115.6.
- 141. Page A, Fox A, McManus A, Armstrong N. Profiles of self-perception change following an eight week aerobic training program. UK Sport: Partners in Performance, 1993.
- 142. Taylor AH, Fox KR. Effectiveness of a Primary Care Exercise Referral Intervention for Changing Physical Self-Perceptions Over 9 Months. Health Psychology 2005;24(1):11-21. doi: 10.1037/0278-6133.24.1.11.
- 143. Burgess G, Grogan S, Burwitz L. Effects of 6-week aerobic dance intervention on body image and physical self-perceptions in adolescent girls. Body Image 2006;3:57-66.

- 144. Yu CCW, Sung RYT, Hau KT, Lam PKW, Nelson EAS, So RCH. The effect of diet and strength training on obese children's physical self-concept. Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness 2008;48:76-82.
- 145. Caruso CM, Gill DL. Strengthening physical self-perceptions through exercise. J Sports Med Phys Fitness 1992;32(4):416-27.
- 146. Aşçi HF, Işler KA, Koşar NS. Effect of participation in an 8 week aerobic dance and step aerobics program on physical self-perception and body image satisfaction. International Journal of Sport Psychology 1998;29(4):366-75.